Partial Heights, Entire Curves, and the Geometric Bombieri–Lang Conjecture

Junyi Xie, Xinyi Yuan

July 29, 2023

Contents

1	Introduction		1
	1.1	The geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture	3
	1.2	Main results	5
	1.3	Ideas of proofs	7
	1.4	Notations and terminology	9
2	Partial heights on projective varieties		10
	2.1	Partial heights	10
	2.2	Non-degeneracy	13
	2.3	Constancy	19
	2.4	Geometric Bombieri–Lang conjectures	24
3	Canonical partial heights on abelian varieties		27
	3.1	Betti maps and Betti forms	27
	3.2	Canonical partial heights	29
4	Hyperbolic covers of abelian varieties		34
	4.1	Some preliminary results	34
	4.2	Rational points	37

1 Introduction

The Mordell conjecture, proved by Faltings in 1983, is a milestone in the history of Diophantine geometry. The Bombieri–Lang conjecture, a high-dimensional generalization of the Mordell conjecture, asserts that a projective variety over a number field satisfying a reasonable hyperbolicity condition has only finitely many rational points. If we change the hyperbolicity condition to the condition of being general type, then the conjecture asserts that the set of rational points is not Zariski dense.

In Vojta's landmark Ph.D. thesis (cf. [Voj87]), he formulated a highly nontrivial connection between Diophantine geometry and Nevanlinna theory, which leads to far-reaching conjectures. This connection is now called Vojta's dictionary. According to Vojta's dictionary, the analogy of an infinite sequence of distinct rational points is an entire curve. This predicts the Bombieri–Lang conjecture.

Besides the Mordell conjecture and more generally the case for projective varieties which admit a finite morphism to the moduli stack of polarized abelian varieties proved by Faltings [Fal83], the only known case of the Bombieri–Lang conjecture over number fields is for subvarieties of abelian varieties. This was proved by Faltings [Fal91, Fal94] by extending the proof of Vojta [Voj91] on the Mordell conjecture.

The geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture is an analogue of the Bombieri-Lang conjecture over function fields. For a philosophy, we quote the following statement from Lang [Lan74, p. 781]:

As usual, the absolute Mordell property has a relative formulation for algebraic families of hyperbolic varieties: If there is an infinity of sections, then the family contains split subfamilies, and almost all sections are due to constant sections.

A new phenomena is caused by split subfamilies (constant subvarieties). A similar philosophy also applies to varieties of general type over function fields.

The geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture was previously proved in the following cases (in various versions). For curves, it was proved by Manin [Man63] (for characteristic 0), Grauert [Gra65] (for characteristic 0), and Samuel [Sam66] (for positive characteristics). For subvarieties of abelian varieties, it was proved by Raynaud [Ray83] (for characteristic 0), Buium [Bui92] (for characteristic 0), Abramovich–Voloch [AV92] (for positive characteristics), and Hrushovski [Hru96] (for all characteristics). For smooth projective varieties with ample cotangent bundles, it was proved by Noguchi [Nog81] (for characteristic 0), Martin-Deschamps [MD84] (for characteristic 0), and Gillet–Rössler [GR18] (for all characteristics).

In this paper, we introduce a new approach to the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture for hyperbolic varieties in characteristic 0. The idea is as follows. Let X be a projective variety over a function field K of one variable over a field k of characteristic 0. By the Lefschetz principle, we can reduce the problem to the case $k = \mathbb{C}$. Let B be the complex projective curve with function field K, and \mathcal{X} be a (projective) integral model of X over B. If X(K) has a sequence of unbounded Weil heights, assuming a non-degeneracy conjecture, we construct an entire curve in a smooth closed fiber of \mathcal{X} over B, which implies that the fiber is not hyperbolic and thus induces a contradiction. The construction relies on the *classical Brody lemma* in complex geometry, which constructs an entire curve in a complex analytic variety as a limit of a suitable sequence of complex discs. Another ingredient of the approach is *partial heights* of algebraic points on projective varieties over complex function fields, a new analytic notion generalizing the notion of Weil heights. The non-degeneracy conjecture is a technical conjecture which asserts that if a sequence has unbounded Weil height, then it also has unbounded partial heights.

Our construction realizes the mechanism of Vojta's dictionary relating Diophantine geometry to Nevanlinna theory in a reasonably concrete way. Recall that a key part of the dictionary is an analogue between an infinite sequence of rational points and an entire curve. To get a clean statement, we assume that kis finitely generated over \mathbb{Q} in the above construction. Then from any sequence of points in X(K) with unbounded heights, our conditional construction gives an entire curve in $X_{\iota}(\mathbb{C})$ for "most" embeddings $\iota: K \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}$.

As an unconditional result, we prove the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture for any hyperbolic projective variety with a finite morphism to an abelian variety over a function field of characteristic 0. In fact, we prove the nondegenerate conjecture in this case by applying Betti forms of complex abelian schemes introduced by Ngaiming Mok. This unconditional result includes the case of subvarieties of abelian varieties, and our approach is different from the previous works.

1.1 The geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture

To state our main results, we will first formulate a precise statement of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture. Although our main theorems are only for the hyperbolic case, we will formulate the conjecture in the general case. We will start with some definitions related to hyperbolicity and Diophantine geometry. We refer to [Lan87, Kob98, Lan91] for introductions to these subjects.

Let Y be a complex analytic variety. By an *entire curve in* Y, we mean a non-constant holomorphic map $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to Y$. The *analytic special set* of Y, denoted by $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(Y)$, is the Zariski closure of the union of the images of all entire curves in Y. We say that Y is *Brody hyperbolic* (or simply *hyperbolic*) if $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(Y) = \emptyset$.

A famous theorem of Brody asserts that a compact complex analytic variety is Brody hyperbolic if and only if it is Kobayashi hyperbolic. Throughout this paper, "hyperbolic" always means "Brody hyperbolic".

In the algebraic situation, the counterparts are as follows. Let X be a projective variety over a field K. The algebraic special set of X, denoted by $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$, is the Zariski closure in X of the union of the images of all non-constant rational maps from abelian varieties over \overline{K} to $X_{\overline{K}}$. We say that X is algebraically hyperbolic if $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \emptyset^1$. We note that the terminology "algebraically hyperbolic" was used by Demailly [Dem97] for a different meaning.

Let X be a projective variety over \mathbb{C} . The above two sets of definitions are related by a series of famous conjectures. In fact, Lang conjectures that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X)$. As a special case, Lang's conjecture implies that X is hyperbolic if and only if it is algebraically hyperbolic. On the other hand, the Green–Griffiths–Lang conjecture asserts that X is of general type if and only $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X) \neq X$. We refer to [Lan91, §VIII.1] for more details on these far-reaching conjectures.

Finally, we formulate the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture as follows.

¹It is called "groupless" in [JK20, JV21].

Conjecture 1.1 (Geometric Bombieri–Lang). Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K. Let Z be the Zariski closure of $(X \setminus \text{Sp}_{alg}(X))(K)$ in X. Then there is a finite set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ of distinct closed subvarieties of Z containing all irreducible components of Z and satisfying the following conditions:

- (1) For each i = 1, ..., r, there is a birational K-map $\rho_i : T_{i,K} \dashrightarrow Z_i$, where $T_{i,K} = T_i \times_k K$ is the base change for a projective variety T_i over k.
- (2) Denote by U_i the maximal open K-subvariety of $T_{i,K}$ such that ρ_i extends to a K-morphism $\rho_i^{\circ}: U_i \to Z_i$. Then the set $(X \setminus \operatorname{Sp}_{alg}(X))(K)$ is contained in the union over $i = 1, \ldots, r$ of the images of the composition

$$T_i(k) \cap U_i(K) \xrightarrow{\rho_i} Z_i(K) \longrightarrow Z(K) \longrightarrow X(K).$$

Here the intersection $T_i(k) \cap U_i(K)$ is taken in $(T_{i,K})(K)$ via the canonical injection $T_i(k) \to (T_{i,K})(K)$.

Moreover, if $X_{\overline{K}}$ does not contain any (possible singular) rational curve, then we can take every birational K-map $\rho_i: T_{i,K} \longrightarrow Z_i$ to be a K-morphism under which $T_{i,K}$ is Z_i -isomorphic to the normalization Z'_i of Z_i .

In the conjecture, the last statement applies to the hyperbolic case and the case that X has a finite morphism to an abelian variety. In fact, in these cases, $X_{\overline{K}}$ does not contain any rational curve. These are the major cases treated in this paper. On the other hand, for general X, the rational map ρ_i can fail to be a morphism (cf. Example 2.11).

In the conjecture, the set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ contains all irreducible components of Z, but it may need to contain more elements to cover all the algebraic points as in (2) even in the algebraically hyperbolic case. This is justified by Example 2.12.

If X is algebraically hyperbolic, with Lang's conjectural equivalence between algebraic hyperbolicity and analytic hyperbolicity, the above conjecture is a precise form to realize Lang's philosophy we quoted at the beginning. In §2.4, we formulated various (weaker) versions of Conjecture 1.1. For example, if k is algebraically closed, Conjecture 2.15 asserts that the union $\text{Sp}_{\text{alg}+\text{const}}(X)$ of $\text{Sp}_{\text{alg}}(X)$ with all positive-dimensional birationally constant closed subvarieties of X is Zariski closed in X; then Conjecture 2.16 asserts that $(X \setminus \text{Sp}_{\text{alg}+\text{const}}(X))(K)$ is finite.

As recalled above, Conjecture 1.1 (or its suitable variant) is proved for curves by [Man63, Gra65], for subvarieties of abelian varieties by [Ray83, Bui92, Hru96], and for smooth projective varieties with ample cotangent bundles by [Nog81, MD84]. Moreover, the conjecture for base changes of hyperbolic varieties from $k = \mathbb{C}$ to a finitely generated extension K is proved by Noguchi [Nog92, Cor. 4.2], as an example of his hyperbolically embedded case. We also refer to [Bog77] and [Jav21] for more results related to constant varieties (i.e., base changes of varieties from k to K).

1.2 Main results

To state our main results, we will start with the case of hyperbolic varieties finite over abelian varieties.

Hyperbolic covers of abelian varieties

Consider the situation that X has a finite morphism to an abelian variety. In this case, both Lang's conjecture $(\text{Sp}_{alg}(X) = \text{Sp}_{an}(X))$ and the Green–Griffiths–Lang conjecture are confirmed, by combining results of Ueno, Kawamata and Yamanoi. We refer to Theorem 4.1 and Corollary 4.3 for more details.

The following theorem asserts that the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture holds for algebraically hyperbolic varieties with finite morphisms to abelian varieties.

Theorem 1.2 (Theorem 4.6). Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K with a finite morphism $f : X \to A$ for an abelian variety A over K. Assume that X is algebraically hyperbolic in that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \emptyset$. Then Conjecture 1.1 holds for X/K/k.

Note that we do not assume that X is smooth over K or that f is surjective in the theorem. In particular, X is allowed to be a closed subvariety of A, and in this case versions of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture were proved by [Ray83, Bui92].

In a forthcoming paper, we will prove some case of the theorem without assuming that X is algebraically hyperbolic.

Remark 1.3. In the case of number fields, if $f: X \to A$ is finite and surjective (but not an isomorphism), very little is known in the direction of the Bombieri–Lang conjecture. See [CDJ⁺22] for some results on the sparsity of rational points in this situation.

Partial heights

Our proofs of the above theorem requires our new notion of partial heights. Let us sketch this notion and introduce the non-degeneracy conjecture.

Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B, which is assumed to be integral, projective and flat. For convenience, we identify $X(K) = \mathcal{X}(B)$, so a point $x \in X(K)$ corresponds to a section $x : B \to \mathcal{X}$ by abuse of notations.

Let L be a line bundle on X, and \mathcal{L} be a line bundle on \mathcal{X} extending L. Then we have a height function

$$h_{\mathcal{L}}: \mathcal{X}(B) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}, \quad x \longmapsto \deg(x^*\mathcal{L}).$$

The function $h_{\mathcal{L}}$ is a Weil height function for L.

Let $\omega_{\mathcal{L}}$ be a closed (1, 1)-form on \mathcal{X} representing the cohomology class $c_1(\mathcal{L})$. Then we simply have

$$h_{\mathcal{L}}(x) = \int_{B} x^* \omega_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad x \in \mathcal{X}(B).$$

The integration is on the whole section B, but partial heights are defined by taking a smaller domain of integration.

To define a partial height, let $D \subset B$ be a measurable subset, and let ω be a real (1,1)-form on an open neighborhood of the closure of $\pi^{-1}(D)$ in \mathcal{X} . Here the measurability makes sense by taking a coordinate chart of B, and "real" means the complex conjugate $\overline{\omega} = \omega$. Define the partial height function $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(x) := \int_D x^* \omega, \quad x \in \mathcal{X}(B).$$

If D = B and ω represents $c_1(\mathcal{L})$, then we recover the original height function $h_{\mathcal{L}}$. For application of the partial height, we usually take D to be a disc in B.

Note that partial heights seem "smaller" than the usual Weil height of an ample line bundle. However, the following non-degeneracy conjecture (cf. Conjecture 2.3) asserts that they are actually comparable.

Conjecture 1.4 (non-degeneracy conjecture). Assume that X does not contain any (possibly singular) rational curve. Let $h_L : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Weil height function associated to an ample line bundle L on X. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a pair (D,ω) on X, where D is an open disc in B. Assume that ω is strictly positive on an open neighborhood of the closure of $\pi^{-1}(D)$ in X. Let $\{x_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence in X(K). Assume that $h_L(x_n)$ converges to infinity. Then $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n)$ converges to infinity.

We will prove that the non-degeneracy conjecture holds for varieties finite over abelian varieties (cf. Theorem 3.6).

The main theorem

The following theorem asserts that the non-degeneracy conjecture essentially implies the hyperbolic case of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture.

Theorem 1.5 (Theorem 2.5). Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a pair (D, ω) on \mathcal{X} , where D is an open subset of B whose closure \overline{D} is contained in an open disc D' of B. Assume that the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is Brody hyperbolic for every $b \in \overline{D}$. Assume that the non-degeneracy conjecture holds for $h_{(D,\omega)}$. Then Conjecture 1.1 holds for $X/K/\mathbb{C}$.

The hyperbolicity of \mathcal{X}_b for every $b \in \overline{D}$ implies the algebraic hyperbolicity of \mathcal{X}_b for every $b \in \overline{D}$, and thus implies the algebraic hyperbolicity of X.

On the other hand, by a consequence of the Brody lemma (cf. [Lan87, III, Prop. 3.1]), being hyperbolic is an open condition under the Euclidean topology. Thus the assumptions of the theorem is satisfied if there is a closed point $b \in B$ such that \mathcal{X}_b is hyperbolic and that the non-degeneracy conjecture holds for $h_{(D,\omega)}$ for all sufficiently small open neighborhoods of b in B.

Since the non-degeneracy conjecture holds for varieties finite over abelian varieties (cf. Theorem 3.6), Theorem 1.2 is essentially a consequence of Theorem 1.5 (or its proof).

1.3 Ideas of proofs

Here we describe our ideas to prove Theorem 1.2 and Theorem 1.5. Our proofs apply the classical Brody lemma crucially to construct entire curves from sequences of holomorphic sections on the integral model $\mathcal{X} \to B$. In the following, we will review the Brody lemma, and then outline our idea. We will give a precise statement of the Brody lemma so that we can refer back from the main body of this article.

The Brody Lemma

For compact complex analytic spaces, the equivalence between the Kobayashi hyperbolicity and the Brody hyperbolicity can be established via the Brody lemma. In fact, the Brody lemma is a general procedure to construct an entire curve on an analytic variety by a limit process from a suitable sequence of holomorphic maps from discs to the analytic variety.

Denote the standard disc $\mathbb{D}_r = \{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < r\}$, and write $\mathbb{D} = \mathbb{D}_1$ for simplicity. Denote by $v_{st} = \frac{d}{dz}$ the tangent vector of \mathbb{D}_r at 0 under the standard coordinate z.

Let Y be a complex analytic variety. Let $\{\phi_n : U_n \to Y\}_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence of holomorphic maps from Riemann surfaces U_n to Y. By a re-parametrization of $\{\phi_n : U_n \to Y\}_{n\geq 1}$, we mean a sequence

$$\{\phi_n \circ p_n : \mathbb{D}_{r_n} \to Y\}_{n \ge 1},$$

where $\{r_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ is a sequence of positive real numbers, and $\{p_n : \mathbb{D}_{r_n} \to U_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ is a sequence of holomorphic maps.

Let Y be a complex analytic variety endowed with a metric. Let $\{\phi_n : \mathbb{D}_{r_n} \to Y\}_{n \geq 1}$ be a sequence of holomorphic maps from discs to Y. We say that an entire curve $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to Y$ is a *limit of* $\{\phi_n\}_n$ if there is a subsequence $\{n_i\}_{i \geq 1}$ of $\{n\}_{n \geq 1}$, such that $\{r_{n_i}\}_{i \geq 1}$ converges to infinity, and such that $\{\phi_{n_i} : \mathbb{D}_{r_{n_i}} \to Y\}_{i \geq 1}$ converges to $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to Y$ uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{C} . The last convergence means that for every compact subset Ω of \mathbb{C} , the restriction $\{\phi_{n_i}|_{\Omega} : \Omega \to Y\}_{i \geq i_0}$ converges to $\phi|_{\Omega} : \Omega \to Y$ uniformly on Ω , where i_0 is a positive integer such that $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{D}_{r_{n_i}}$ for every $i \geq i_0$.

Then we have the following Brody lemma.

Theorem 1.6 (Brody lemma). Let Y be a compact complex analytic variety endowed with a Kähler metric. Let $\{\phi_n : \mathbb{D} \to Y\}_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence of holomorphic maps. Assume that $\|(\mathrm{d}\phi_n)(v_{\mathrm{st}})\|$ converges to infinity. Then there exists an entire curve $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to Y$ which is a limit of a re-parametrization of $\{\phi_n : \mathbb{D} \to Y\}_{n\geq 1}$.

Here $d\phi_n : T_0 \mathbb{D} \to T_{\phi_n(0)} Y$ is the induced map on the tangent spaces. The norm on $T_{\phi_n(0)} Y$ is the one induced by the Kähler metric. We refer to §4.1 for these notations on singular complex analytic varieties. We refer to [Duv] for a proof the Brody lemma, which also holds in the singular case.

Theorem 1.5

Let us first describe the idea to prove Theorem 1.5. By induction, one can reduce it to the case that X(K) is Zariski dense in X. By a result of Noguchi, it suffices to prove that X is dominated by the base change V_K of a projective variety V from \mathbb{C} to K. Let $h_L : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Weil height function associated to an ample line bundle L on X. If h_L is bounded on X(K), then the sections in $\mathcal{X}(B)$ form a bounded family in the setting of Hilbert schemes of subschemes of \mathcal{X} . By many geometric operations, the Hilbert scheme eventually gives the variety V.

The hard part is to prove that the height function h_L is bounded on X(K). Assume the contrary that h_L is unbounded on X(K). By the non-degeneracy conjecture, $h_{(D,\omega)}$ is also unbounded on X(K). Take an infinite sequence $\{x_n\}$ in $\mathcal{X}(B)$ with $h_{(D,\omega)} \to \infty$. Then we get a sequence $\phi_n = x_n|_D : D \to \mathcal{X}$ of maps from the disc to \mathcal{X} . We plan to apply the Brody lemma to the sequence, by suitably identifying D with the standard unit disc. The key is that the property $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n) \to \infty$ guarantees the condition $\|(\mathrm{d}\phi_n)(v_{\mathrm{st}})\| \to \infty$, the key condition in the Brody lemma. This can be done by a quick local computation. Therefore, we obtain an entire curve $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to \mathcal{X}$, which is a limit of a re-parametrization of $\{\phi_n : D \to \mathcal{X}\}_{n\geq 1}$. The entire curve is necessarily contained in a fiber of $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}} \to \overline{D}$. This contradicts the hyperbolicity assumption of the fibers, and proves Theorem 1.5.

During a discussion, Boucksom told us that a similar idea of constructing vertical entire curves from horizontal sections was previously used in Campana's work [Cam92]. More precisely, for a hyper-Kähler manifold M, Campana constructed an entire curve on some deformation of M, and concluded that this deformation is not hyperbolic. The non-hyperbolicity of all hyper-Kähler manifolds was proved by Verbitsky [Ver15], where Campana's result plays a key role.

Theorem 1.2

For Theorem 1.2, by the Lefschetz principle and some geometric arguments, we can reduce it to the essential case that $k = \mathbb{C}$ and $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ for a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . The key is that in this case the non-degeneracy con-

jecture holds for X. Then Theorem 1.2 is essentially a consequence of Theorem 1.5 (or variants of its proofs).

Now we describe our proof of the non-degeneracy conjecture for X in Theorem 3.6. By pull-back via the finite morphism $f: X \to A$, it suffices to prove the non-degeneracy conjecture for the abelian variety A over $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$. The new ingredient here is the canonical partial height.

In fact, let U be an open subvariety of B such that A has a smooth integral model $\mathcal{A}_U \to U$ over U. In the pair (D, ω) defining the partial height $h_{(D,\omega)}$, take D to be an open disc in U, and take ω to be the Betti form on \mathcal{A}_U associated to a symmetric and ample line bundle L on A. The Betti form is a semipositive (1,1)-form on \mathcal{A}_U , which represents the cohomology classes of L on fibers of $\mathcal{A}_U \to U$ and satisfies the nice dynamical property $[m]^*\omega = m^2\omega$ for $m \in \mathbb{Z}$. The partial height $h_{(D,\omega)} : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ behaves like the Néron–Tate height. In particular, its induces a positive definite quadratic form on the vector space is finite-dimensional by the Lang–Néron theorem. As a consequence, any two positive definite quadratic forms on it can bound each other (up to positive multiples). Take these two quadratic forms to be the partial canonical height $h_{(D,\omega)}$ and the canonical height \hat{h}_L associated to L.

1.4 Notations and terminology

For any abelian group M and any ring R containing \mathbb{Z} , denote $M_R = M \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} R$. This apply particularly to $R = \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}$.

By a *variety*, we mean an integral scheme, separated of finite type over the base field. A *curve* is a 1-dimensional variety.

By a function field of one variable over a field k, we mean a finitely generated field K over k of transcendence degree 1 such that k is algebraically closed in K. We usual denote by B a smooth quasi-projective curve over k with function field K. For a projective variety X over K, an integral model of X over B is a quasi-projective variety \mathcal{X} over k together with a projective and flat morphism $\mathcal{X} \to B$ whose generic fiber is isomorphic to X.

Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k, and assume that k is algebraically closed in K. Let A be an abelian variety over K. Denote by $A^{(K/k)}$ Chow's K/k-trace of A over k. Denote

$$V(A,K) := (A(K)/A^{(K/k)}(k)) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R},$$

which is a finite dimensional \mathbb{R} -vector space. In our setting, k is usually \mathbb{C} .

By a *point* of a variety over \mathbb{C} , we mean a closed point. By the *generic point* of an integral variety, we mean the generic point of the scheme.

All complex analytic varieties are assumed to be reduced and irreducible. For a complex analytic variety X with a point $x \in X$, denote by $T_x X$ the complex analytic tangent space of X at x defined by holomorphic derivations. For a holomorphic map $f: X \to Y$ with f(x) = y, denote by $df: T_x X \to T_y Y$ the induced map between the tangent spaces. Let X be a complex analytic space, and S be a subset of X. Denote by \overline{S} the closure of S in X under the Euclidean topology. Assume that the smooth locus X^{sm} is covered by countably many open balls $\{U_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha\in I}$. We say that S is *measurable* if $S \cap D_{\alpha}$ is measurable under the Lebesgue measure of the ball D_{α} for all α . We say that S has measure zero if $S \cap D_{\alpha}$ has measurable zero for all α .

For any positive real number r, denote by

$$\mathbb{D}_r := \{ z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < r \}, \qquad \overline{\mathbb{D}}_r := \{ z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| \le r \}$$

the discs of radius r. Write $\mathbb{D} = \mathbb{D}_1$ and $\overline{\mathbb{D}} = \overline{\mathbb{D}}_1$. Denote by $v_{st} = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z}$ the tangent vector of \mathbb{D}_r at 0 under the standard coordinate z.

Let (Y, d) be a metric space. Let $\{r_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers convergent to infinity. Let $\phi_n : \mathbb{D}_{r_n} \to Y$ be a sequence of continuous maps. We say that $\{\phi_n\}_n$ converges to a map $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to Y$ if it converges on every compact subset Ω of \mathbb{C} . Since $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{D}_{r_n}$ for n sufficiently large, the above definition makes sense. If such ϕ exists, it is unique and continuous. Moreover, if Y is further a complex analytic variety and ϕ_n are holomorphic, then ϕ is holomorphic.

Acknowledgment. The authors are grateful to Gang Tian, Songyan Xie, and Chenyang Xu for many important communications, and to Shou-Wu Zhang for motivating them to formulate other versions of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture. The authors would like to thank Sébastien Boucksom for telling us Campana's work [Cam92]. The authors would like to thank Ariyan Javanpeykar and Junjiro Noguchi for their helpful comments on the first version of this work.

The authors would like to thank the support of the China-Russia Mathematics Center during the preparation of this paper. The first author is supported by a grant from the National Science Foundation of China (grant NO.12271007). The second author is supported by a grant from the National Science Foundation of China (grant NO. 12250004) and the Xplorer Prize from the New Cornerstone Science Foundation.

2 Partial heights on projective varieties

In this section, we introduce partial heights on projective varieties over function fields of one variable over \mathbb{C} , and introduce its basic properties. Our key ingredient is a non-degeneracy conjecture of partial heights (Conjecture 2.3), whose truth implies a weaker version of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture in the hyperbolic case (cf. Theorem 1.5). Then in §2.4, we formulate more versions of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture (cf. Conjecture 1.1).

2.1 Partial heights

The goal of this subsection is to introduce partial heights on projective varieties over function fields of one variable over \mathbb{C} .

Differential forms and metrics

We review the notion of differential forms on possibly singular complex analytic varieties. Our exposition essentially follows [Kin71, §1.1].

Recall that a (p,q)-form α on a (reduced and irreducible) complex analytic variety X is a (p,q)-form on the smooth locus X^{reg} of X such that for every point $x \in X$, there exists an open neighborhood U of x and a closed embedding $U \hookrightarrow V$ into a complex manifold V such that there exists a (p,q)-form α_V on V such that $\alpha_V|_{U \cap X^{\text{reg}}} = \alpha|_{U \cap X^{\text{reg}}}$. Note that the condition is automatic for $x \in X^{\text{reg}}$ by taking $U = V = X^{\text{reg}}$, but it is essential at singular points of X.

A (1,1)-form α on X is called Kähler (resp. positive, semipositive, real) if for every point $x \in X$, the (1,1)-form α_V above can be chosen to be a Kähler (resp. positive definite, positive semi-definite, real) form on a suitable V. To emphasize, we may also write "positive" as "strictly positive".

Let α be a (1,1)-form α on X. The for every $x \in X$, α defines a *hermitian* metric $\|\cdot\|_{\alpha}$ on the tangent space $T_x X$. This is automatic if X is smooth at x, and extended to the singular case by definition. If α is only semipositive, then we still get a semi-norm $\|\cdot\|_{\alpha}$ on the tangent space $T_x X$.

The following result is well-known, but we provide a proof for the lack of a direct reference.

Lemma 2.1. Let X be a complex analytic variety, and W be an open subset of X which is contained in a compact subset of X. Let α be a positive (1, 1)-form on X and β be a real (1, 1)-form on X. Then there is a real constant c > 0 such that $\alpha|_W - c\beta|_W$ is a positive (1, 1)-form on W.

Proof. By compactness, it suffices to prove that for every $x \in X$, there is c > 0such that $\alpha - c\beta$ is positive on an open neighborhood of x. Let (U, V, α_V) be a triple as above representing α at x, and let $(U', V', \beta_{V'})$ be a triple as above representing β at x. We can assume that α_V is positive on V. By definition of analytic varieties, replacing (U, V) by their open subsets (containing x) if necessary, there are compatible holomorphic maps $U \to U'$ and $V \to V'$. Denote by β_V the pull-back of $\beta_{V'}$ via $V \to V'$. Then (U, V, β_V) is also a triple representing β at x. Now the existence of c is easy.

Partial heights

Now we are ready to introduce of partial heights. We first review the usual Weil height.

Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K, and let L be a line bundle on X. There is a Weil height function

$$h_L: X(\overline{K}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

associated to L, which is unique up to bounded functions.

Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B, which is assumed to be integral, projective and flat. Let \mathcal{L} be a line bundle on \mathcal{X} extending L. Then

we have a height function

$$h_{\mathcal{L}}: X(\overline{K}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}, \quad x \longmapsto \frac{1}{\deg(x)} \deg(\mathcal{L}|_{\widetilde{x}}),$$

where \tilde{x} is the Zariski closure of x in \mathcal{X} . The function $h_{\mathcal{L}}$ is a Weil height function for L.

Let $\omega_{\mathcal{L}}$ be a closed (1, 1)-form on \mathcal{X} representing the cohomology class $c_1(\mathcal{L})$. Note that if \mathcal{X} is singular, this condition makes sense by pull-back via a desingularization of \mathcal{X} . Then we simply have

$$h_{\mathcal{L}}(x) = \frac{1}{\deg(x)} \int_{\widetilde{x}} \omega_{\mathcal{L}}, \quad x \in X(\overline{K}).$$

The integration is on the whole multi-section \tilde{x} , but partial heights are defined by contracting the domain of the integration.

To define a partial height, we need a pair (D, ω) . Let $D \subset B$ be a measurable subset. Here the measurability makes sense by taking a coordinate chart of B. Denote by \overline{D} the closure of D in B, which is compact. Denote $\mathcal{X}_D = \pi^{-1}(D)$ and $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}} = \pi^{-1}(\overline{D})$. Let ω be a real (1, 1)-form on an open neighborhood of $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}}$ in \mathcal{X} . Here "real" means the complex conjugate $\overline{\omega} = \omega$. Define the partial height of a section $x \in X(\overline{K})$ with respect to (D, ω) to be

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(x):=\frac{1}{\deg(x)}\int_{\widetilde{x}\cap\mathcal{X}_D}\omega$$

This gives a partial height function

$$h_{(D,\omega)}: X(\overline{K}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}.$$

For convenience, we say the pair (D, ω) is strictly positive (resp. semipositive) if ω is strictly positive (resp. semipositive) on an open neighborhood of $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}}$ in \mathcal{X} .

If D = B and ω represents $c_1(\mathcal{L})$, then we recover the original height function. To emphasize, the original height is also called *a full height*. For application of the partial height, we usually take D to be a disc in B under a local coordinate.

For our interest, we will only consider the height functions on X(K). We make an identification $\mathcal{X}(B) = X(K)$ via the canonical isomorphism, so a point $x \in X(K)$ also represents a section $x : B \to \mathcal{X}$. In this case, we have

$$h_{\mathcal{L}}(x) = \int_{B} x^* \omega_{\mathcal{L}}$$

and

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(x) = \int_D x^* \omega.$$

In general, we have the following easy properties.

Lemma 2.2. Let $h_{(D,\omega)}$ be a partial height function on $X(\overline{K})$ defined by a pair (D,ω) on \mathcal{X} . Then the following hold:

(1) If $h_{(D,\omega')}$ is a partial height function on $X(\overline{K})$ defined by a strictly positive pair (D,ω') on \mathcal{X} , then there is a constant c > 0 such that

$$-c h_{(D,\omega')} \le h_{(D,\omega)} \le c h_{(D,\omega')}$$

on $X(\overline{K})$.

(2) If h_L is Weil height function on $X(\overline{K})$ defined by an ample line bundle L on X, then there are constants $c_1, c_2 > 0$ such that

$$-c_1h_L - c_2 \le h_{(D,\omega)} \le c_1h_L + c_2$$

on $X(\overline{K})$.

Proof. For (1), note that Lemma 2.1 implies that there is a constant c such that $-c\omega' \leq \omega \leq c\omega'$ on an open neighborhood of $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}}$.

To prove (2), we can assume that $h_L = h_{\mathcal{L}}$ for an ample line bundle \mathcal{L} on \mathcal{X} extending L, and by (1), we can further assume that ω is the restriction to \mathcal{X}_U of a strictly positive (1, 1)-form on \mathcal{X} representing $c_1(\mathcal{L})$.

2.2 Non-degeneracy

The goal of this subsection is to present a non-degeneracy conjecture of the partial height, and prove that the conjecture almost settles the geometric Bombieri– Lang conjecture in the hyperbolic case.

The non-degeneracy conjecture

Concerning the growth of the partial heights, we make the following non-degeneracy conjecture. We will see in Theorem 1.5 that the conjecture almost settles the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture in the hyperbolic case.

Conjecture 2.3 (non-degeneracy conjecture). Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Assume that X does not contain any (possible singular) rational curve. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Let $h_L : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Weil height function associated to an ample line bundle L on X. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a strictly positive pair (D,ω) on \mathcal{X} , where D is an open disc in B. Let $\{x_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ be a sequence in X(K). Assume that $h_L(x_n)$ converges to infinity. Then $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n)$ converges to infinity.

By Lemma 2.2(1), the truth of the conjecture does not depend on the choice of ω in the strictly positive pair (D, ω) . We will see from Theorem 3.6 that the conjecture holds for abelian varieties, and thus it also holds for varieties with finite morphisms to abelian varieties. Note that the conjecture assumes that X does not contain any rational curve. This is necessary by the following example, which shows that Conjecture 2.3 fails for $X = \mathbb{P}^1$.

Example 2.4. Set $B = \mathbb{P}^{\mathbb{C}}_{\mathbb{C}}$ and $K = \mathbb{C}(z)$. Set $X = \mathbb{P}^{\mathbb{I}}_{K}$ and $\mathcal{X} = \mathbb{P}^{\mathbb{I}}_{B} = B \times_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{P}^{\mathbb{C}}_{\mathbb{C}}$. Denote by $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ and $f : \mathcal{X} \to \mathbb{P}^{\mathbb{C}}_{\mathbb{C}}$ the projection morphisms. Let z be the standard affine coordinate function on B, and t be the standard affine coordinate function on the fibers of $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$. So (z, t) is an affine coordinate of \mathcal{X} . Take $x_n \in X(K)$ to be the morphism

$$x_n: B \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}^1_B, \quad z \longmapsto (z, a_n z^n).$$

Here a_n will be a positive constant converging to 0. For the line bundle $\mathcal{L} = f^*\mathcal{O}(1)$, we simply have $h_{\mathcal{L}}(x_n) = n$ converging to infinity. On the other hand, take the Kähler form

$$\omega = \pi^* \frac{\mathrm{id}z \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{z}}{(1+|z|^2)^2} + f^* \frac{\mathrm{id}t \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{t}}{(1+|t|^2)^2}$$

to be the sum of the Fubini-Study metrics. Now it is easy to have

$$x_n^*\omega = \frac{\mathrm{id}z \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{z}}{(1+|z|^2)^2} + \frac{n^2 a_n^2 |z|^{2(n-1)} \mathrm{id}z \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{z}}{(1+a_n^2 |z|^{2n})^2}$$

Take $D = \mathbb{D}_r$ to be the standard disc of radius r in B. A calculation in terms of polar coordinates give

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n) = \int_D x_n^* \omega = \frac{2\pi r^2}{1+r^2} + \frac{2\pi n a_n^2 r^{2n}}{1+a_n^2 r^{2n}}.$$

Take $a_n = n^{-n}$. Then the partial height is bounded as $n \to \infty$.

Consequence on the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture

The following main result of this subsection asserts that assuming Conjecture 2.3, we can prove a version of the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture in the hyperbolic case.

Theorem 2.5 (Theorem 1.5). Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a pair (D,ω) on \mathcal{X} , where D is an open subset of B whose closure \overline{D} is contained in an open disc D' of B. Assume that the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is Brody hyperbolic for every $b \in \overline{D}$. Assume that Conjecture 2.3 holds for $h_{(D,\omega)}$.

Then Conjecture 1.1 holds for $X/K/\mathbb{C}$. Namely, let Z be the Zariski closure of X(K) in X. Then there is a finite set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ of distinct closed subvarieties of Z containing all irreducible components of Z and satisfying the following conditions:

- (1) For each *i*, the normalization Z'_i of Z_i is constant in the sense that there is a K-isomorphism $\rho_i : T_i \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to Z'_i$ for a projective variety T_i over \mathbb{C} .
- (2) The set X(K) is the union over i = 1, ..., r of the images of the composition

$$T_i(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow (T_i \times_{\mathbb{C}} K)(K) \xrightarrow{\rho_i} Z'_i(K) \longrightarrow Z_i(K) \longrightarrow Z(K) \longrightarrow X(K).$$

The theorem is a consequence of its special case Z = X. For convenience, we state this special case (in a weaker form) as follows.

Theorem 2.6. Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a pair (D,ω) on \mathcal{X} , where D is an open subset of B whose closure \overline{D} is contained in an open disc D' of B. Assume that the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is Brody hyperbolic for every $b \in \overline{D}$. Assume that Conjecture 2.3 holds for $h_{(D,\omega)}$.

Assume that X(K) is Zariski dense in X. Then the normalization of X is isomorphic to the base change $T_K = T \times_k K$ for a projective variety T over k, and the complement of the image of the composition $T(k) \to (T_K)(K) \to X(K)$ in X(K) is not Zariski dense in X.

We will first prove Theorem 2.5 by Theorem 2.6, and then prove Theorem 2.6.

Proof of Theorem 2.5 by Theorem 2.6

Let (X, Z) be as in Theorem 2.5. Let Z_1, \ldots, Z_{r_0} be the irreducible components of Z. By assumption, Z is the Zariski closure of X(K) in X, so $Z_i(K)$ is Zariski dense in Z_i for $i = 1, \ldots, r_0$. Apply Theorem 2.6 to the variety Z_i for $i = 1, \ldots, r_0$. As in part (1) of Theorem 2.5, we obtain (T_i, ρ_i) for $i = 1, \ldots, r_0$. Moreover, the complement of $\operatorname{Im}(T_i(\mathbb{C}) \to Z_i(K))$ in $Z_i(K)$ is not Zariski dense in Z_i .

To get part (2) of Theorem 2.5, we might need to enhance the set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_{r_0}\}$. In fact, if $\Sigma := \bigcup_{1 \leq i \leq r_0} \operatorname{Im}(T_i(\mathbb{C}) \to Z(K))$ is not equal to Z(K), denote by $Z^{(1)}$ the Zariski closure of $Z(K) \setminus \Sigma$ in X. Note that every irreducible component of $Z^{(1)}$ is properly contained in an irreducible component of Z. Apply Theorem 2.6 to the irreducible components $Z_{r_0+1}, Z_{r_0+2}, \ldots, Z_{r_1}$ (with $r_1 > r_0$) of $Z^{(1)}$. Repeat the process. Eventually, we have closed subvarieties $Z_{r_0+1}, Z_{r_0+2}, \ldots, Z_r$ (with $r \geq r_0$) of Z, with a K-isomorphism $\rho_i : T_i \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to Z'_i$ for a projective variety T_i over \mathbb{C} for $i = r_0 + 1, \ldots, r$, where Z'_i is the normalization of Z_i , such that

$$Z(K) = \bigcup_{1 \le i \le r} \operatorname{Im}(T_i(\mathbb{C}) \to Z(K)).$$

This proves Theorem 2.5 (and Theorem 1.5).

Constructing entire curves

The key to prove Theorem 2.6 is the following theorem. The idea is to use sections $x_n \in \mathcal{X}(B)$ to construct discs in \mathcal{X} , and the discs gets larger and large in \mathcal{X} if the partial height $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n)$ converges to infinity, so Brody's lemma produces an entire curve on a fiber of $\mathcal{X} \to B$.

Theorem 2.7. Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K. Let $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Let $h_{(D,\omega)} : X(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a partial height function associated to a pair (D,ω) on \mathcal{X} , where D is an open subset of B whose closure \overline{D} is contained in an open disc D' of B. Assume that the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is Brody hyperbolic for every $b \in \overline{D}$. Then the partial height $h_{(D,\omega)}$ is bounded above on X(K).

Proof. Assume that $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n)$ converges to infinity for a sequence $\{x_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ in X(K). We need to find a point $b \in \overline{D}$ such that the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is not Brody hyperbolic.

By Lemma 2.2(1), we can assume that ω is a Kähler metric on the whole space \mathcal{X} , which does not violate the assumption that $h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n) \to \infty$.

Let $v_{\rm st} = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z}$ be the holomorphic vector field on D' by the coordinate function z of D'. By the definition of the metric,

$$x_n^* \omega = \| (\mathrm{d}x_n)(v_{\mathrm{st}}) \|_{\omega}^2 \cdot (i\mathrm{d}z \wedge \mathrm{d}\bar{z})$$

on D'. By assumption,

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(x_n) = \int_D x_n^* \omega \to \infty.$$

Hence, there is a sequence $\{b_n\}_{n>1}$ in D such that

$$\|(\mathrm{d}x_n)(v_{\mathrm{st}})\|_{\omega} \to \infty.$$

There is a deceasing sequence $\{r_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ of positive real numbers such that the following holds:

- (1) for any $b \in \overline{D}$, the open disc $D(b, r_1)$ of center b and radius r_1 is contained in D';
- (2) $r_n \to 0;$
- (3) $r_n \| (\mathrm{d}x_n)(v_{\mathrm{st}}) \|_{\omega} \to \infty.$

Finally, we are ready to apply the Brody lemma in Theorem 1.6 to the sequence $\{\phi_n : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{X}\}_{n \geq 1}$ defined by $z \mapsto x_n(b_n + r_n z)$. As a result, there is an entire curve $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to \mathcal{X}$, as a limit of a re-parametrization of the sequence $\phi_n : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{X}$.

As $r_n \to 0$, by construction, the image $\phi(\mathbb{C})$ lies in $\mathcal{X}_{\overline{D}} \subset \mathcal{X}_{D'}$. The map $\pi \circ \phi : \mathbb{C} \to D'$ is a constant map by Liouville's theorem. As a consequence, the image of $\phi : \mathbb{C} \to \mathcal{X}$ lies in the fiber \mathcal{X}_b for some $b \in \overline{D}$, and thus induces an entire curve on \mathcal{X}_b .

Constancy 1: dominated by a constant family

Now we prove Theorem 2.6. Our proof follows a standard argument using Chow varieties (or Hilbert schemes) with some extra efforts. For lack of an exact reference, we include a detailed proof here.

Let $(B/\mathbb{C}, X/K, \mathcal{X}/B, (D, \omega))$ be as in Theorem 2.6. We first prove that X/K is dominated by a constant variety, and all the rational points come from this process. Namely, there is a smooth projective scheme V over \mathbb{C} (i.e. finite disjoint union of smooth projective varieties over \mathbb{C}), together with a dominant K-morphism

$$\varphi: V_K \longrightarrow X$$

such that composition

$$V(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow V_K(K) \longrightarrow X(K)$$

is surjective. Here we denote $V_K = V \times_{\mathbb{C}} K$.

Let \mathcal{L} be an ample line bundle on \mathcal{X} . Every point $x \in X(K)$ extends to a section $\tilde{x} \subset \mathcal{X}$ over B. Note that $h_{\mathcal{L}}(x) = \deg_{\mathcal{L}}(\tilde{x})$ corresponds to a Weil height associated to the ample line bundle \mathcal{L}_K on X. Applying Theorem 2.7, we see that the partial height $h_{(D,\omega)}(x)$ is bounded above for $x \in X(K)$. By assumption, Conjecture 2.3 holds for $h_{(D,\omega)}(x)$, so the height $h_{\mathcal{L}}(x)$ is bounded above for $x \in X(K)$. In other words, there is a constant c > 0 such that $\deg_{\mathcal{L}}(\tilde{x}) < c$ for every $x \in X(K)$.

The key is that there is a quasi-projective scheme S over \mathbb{C} parametrizing the set of sections Y of $\mathcal{X} \to B$ with $\deg_{\mathcal{L}}(Y) < c$. In fact, by the theory of Hilbert schemes or Chow varieties (cf. [Gro95, Lem. 2.4]), there is a quasi-projective scheme S' over \mathbb{C} parametrizing 1-dimensional reduced and equi-dimensional subschemes Y' of \mathcal{X} with $\deg_{\mathcal{L}}(Y') < c$. From S' to S, the extra condition that the composition $Y' \to \mathcal{X} \to B$ is an isomorphism is equivalent to that the morphism $Y' \to B$ is finite and flat of degree 1. The "flat" condition is an open condition on Y', and it implies the "finite" condition by a dimension reason. Under this condition, the "degree 1" condition is an open and closed condition on Y'. Then S is quasi-projective over \mathbb{C} .

By the moduli, we have a \mathbb{C} -morphism $S \times_{\mathbb{C}} B \to \mathcal{X}$, which sends the fiber $s \times_{\mathbb{C}} B$ for $s \in S(\mathbb{C})$ to the section of $\mathcal{X} \to B$ corresponding to s. It follows that the composition

$$S(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow (S \times_{\mathbb{C}} B)(B) \longrightarrow \mathcal{X}(B) \longrightarrow X(K)$$

is surjective. By assumption, X(K) is Zariski dense in X, so the morphism $S \times_{\mathbb{C}} B \to \mathcal{X}$ is dominant. Taking a base change by Spec $K \to B$, we obtain a dominant K-morphism $S \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to X$.

It is easy to adjust the quasi-projective scheme S to a smooth projective scheme over \mathbb{C} . In fact, by taking the disjoint union of irreducible components, we can assume that S is a disjoint union of quasi-projective varieties. Let V'be a disjoint union of projective varieties containing S as a dense and open subscheme. Let V be a resolution of singularities of V' by Hironaka's theorem. The morphism $S_K \to X$ gives a dominant rational map $V_K \dashrightarrow X$. We claim that the rational map extends to a morphism $V_K \to X$.

By assumption, the fiber \mathcal{X}_b of $\mathcal{X} \to B$ above any $b \in D$ is hyperbolic. Then \mathcal{X}_b does not contain any rational curve. Consequently, the generic fiber X does not contain any rational curve. By [JK20, Lem. 3.2, Lem. 3.5], which originally follows from [GLL15, Prop. 6.2], the rational map $V_K \dashrightarrow X$ extends to a morphism.

By construction, the composition

$$V(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow (V \times_{\mathbb{C}} B)(B) \longrightarrow \mathcal{X}(B) \longrightarrow X(K)$$

is surjective. It follows that the morphism $V_K \to X$ is surjective.

Constancy 2: constancy in the normal case

In the above, we have proved that X is dominated by a constant variety $V \times_{\mathbb{C}} K$. The following result asserts that X itself is constant if it is normal.

Theorem 2.8. Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a normal projective variety over K. Let $\mathcal{X} \to B$ be an integral model of X over B. Assume that one of the following conditions holds:

- (1) for some closed point $b \in B$, the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is hyperbolic;
- (2) X is a variety of general type over K.

Assume that there is a smooth projective variety V over \mathbb{C} together with a surjective K-morphism $\varphi: V \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to X$. Then X is isomorphic to the base change $T \times_{\mathbb{C}} K$ for a projective variety T over \mathbb{C} .

We will only need case (2), which is essentially proved by [Nog85], but we add case (1) here since it follows by a similar proof. For the sake of readers, we will sketch a proof of the theorem in the next subsection. The main idea of our proof still follows those of [Nog85, p. 37] and [Kob98, Thm. 6.9.5].

Return to the proof of Theorem 2.6. In the theorem, we can assume that X is normal by passing to its normalization. In the above, we have already proved that there is a smooth projective scheme V over \mathbb{C} together with a dominant K-morphism $\varphi: V_K \to X$ such that the composition $V(\mathbb{C}) \to V_K(K) \to X(K)$ is surjective. By Theorem 2.8, $X \simeq T_K$ for a projective variety T over \mathbb{C} . This gives the first statement of the theorem.

It remains to prove that via the isomorphism $X \simeq T_K$, the complement of $\operatorname{Im}(T(\mathbb{C}) \to X(K))$ in X(K) is not Zariski dense in X. We need the condition that the map $V(\mathbb{C}) \to X(K)$ is surjective. For the purpose here, we are not able to assume that V is connected. Let V_1, \ldots, V_r be all the connected components of V such that $V_{i,K} \to X$ is surjective. Then it suffices to prove that $\operatorname{Im}(T(\mathbb{C}) \to X(K))$ contains $\operatorname{Im}(V_i(\mathbb{C}) \to X(K))$ for every i. It suffices to prove that the K-morphism $V_i \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to X \simeq T_K$ is equal to the base change of a \mathbb{C} -morphism $V_i \to T$. This is given by the following result.

Theorem 2.9. Let K/k be a field extension of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let T, T' be projective varieties over k. Assume that one of the following conditions:

(1) there exists an embedding $k \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ via which $T \times_k \mathbb{C}$ is hyperbolic;

(2) T is of general type over k.

Then any surjective K-morphism $T'_K \to T_K$ descends to a unique surjective k-morphism $T' \to T$; any K-isomorphism $T'_K \to T_K$ descends to a unique k-isomorphism $T' \to T$.

Proof. The first statement implies the second one. In fact, if a K-morphism $T'_K \to T_K$ descends to a k-morphism $T' \to T$, then $T'_K \to T_K$ is an isomorphism if and only if $T' \to T$ is an isomorphism.

Now we prove the first statement. In case (2), by the Lefschetz principle, we can assume that k is a finitely generated field over \mathbb{Q} . Then we can also fix an embedding $k \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}$, as in case (1).

Denote by $\underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_k(T',T)$ the functor sending any noetherian k-scheme S to the set of S-morphisms $T'_S \to T_S$. By Grothendieck [Gro95, §4], the functor is represented by a scheme locally of finite type over k. Denote by $\underline{\operatorname{Sur}}_k(T',T)$ the sub-functor of $\underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_k(T',T)$ corresponding to surjective S-morphisms $T'_S \to T_S$. For any S-morphism $T'_S \to T_S$, the dimensions of the fibers of $\operatorname{Im}(T'_S \to T_S)$ over S form an upper semi-continuous function on S (cf. [Gro67, IV-3, Thm. 13.1.5]). As a consequence, $\underline{\operatorname{Sur}}_k(T',T)$ is represented by a closed subscheme S of $\underline{\operatorname{Hom}}_k(T',T)$.

The key is that the set $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{C})$ of surjective morphisms $T'_{\mathbb{C}} \to T_{\mathbb{C}}$ is finite. This follows from Noguchi's theorem (cf. [Nog92, Thm. A]) in case (1) and Kobayashi–Ochiai's theorem (cf. [Kob98, Thm. 7.6.1]) in case (2).

As the scheme S is locally of finite type over k, we conclude that it is actually finite over k. By assumption, k is algebraically closed in K, so S(k) = S(K). It follows that the K-morphism $T'_K \to T_K$ descends to a k-morphism $T' \to T$. \Box

As a consequence, the constant structure (T_i, ρ) for Z'_i in in Theorem 2.5(1) is unique up to isomorphism.

2.3 Constancy

The goal of this subsection is to sketch a proof of Theorem 2.8. As mentioned above, the theorem is essentially due to Noguchi [Nog85]. The main idea of our proof still follows those of [Nog85, p. 37] and [Kob98, Thm. 6.9.5].

Let $(B/\mathbb{C}, X/K, V/\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{X}/B)$ be as in the theorem. The K-morphism φ : $V_K \to X$ extends to a surjective U-morphism $\varphi : V_U \to \mathcal{X}_U$ for some non-empty open subvariety U of B, where we denote $V_U = V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U$ and $\mathcal{X}_U = \mathcal{X} \times_B U$.

The hard part of the proof is to prove that up to shrinking U, the family $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial, i.e., there is an analytic open covering $\{U_i\}_{i\in I}$ of U such that for every $i \in I$, the induced family $\mathcal{X}_{U_i} \to U_i$ is biholomorphic to the trivial family $T_i \times U_i \to U_i$ for some complex projective variety

 T_i . The main idea to use foliation to construction horizontal leaves of $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$. We first treat the case that X is smooth over K, and then modify the idea to treat the normal case.

Isotriviality: smooth case

Assume that X is smooth over K. We can further assume that $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is smooth by shrinking U. The goal here is to prove that $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial.

Denote by $T\mathcal{X}_U$ the tangent sheaf of \mathcal{X}_U over \mathbb{C} (as a sheaf), denote by $\mathcal{T} = \operatorname{Spec}(\operatorname{Sym}^*((T\mathcal{X}_U)^{\vee}))$ the geometric tangent bundle of \mathcal{X}_U (as a variety). Then a complex point of \mathcal{T} is represented by a pair (t, x) with $x \in \mathcal{X}_U$ a point and $t \in T_x \mathcal{X}_U$ a tangent vector of \mathcal{X}_U at x. The structure morphism $\mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{X}_U$ maps (t, x) to x.

Fix a section $t_0 \in \Gamma(U, TU)$ which is non-zero at every point of U. Note that t_0 exists by shrinking U if necessary. Consider the map

$$\Phi: V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}, \quad (v, u) \longmapsto ((\mathrm{d}\varphi)(t_{0, v, u}), \varphi(v, u)).$$

Here $d\varphi: TV_U \to T\mathcal{X}_U$ is the morphism between tangent sheaves induced by $\varphi: V_U \to \mathcal{X}_U$, and $t_{0,v,u}$ is the tangent vector of V_U at (v, u) given by $(0, t_0)$ via the natural decomposition $T_{(v,u)}(V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U) = T_v V \oplus T_u U$.

Note that Φ is an algebraic morphism over \mathcal{X}_U . As V_U is projective over \mathcal{X}_U , the image $\Phi(V_U)$ is also projective over \mathcal{X}_U . As \mathcal{T} is affine over \mathcal{X}_U , its closed subvariety $\Phi(V_U)$ is also affine over \mathcal{X}_U . As a consequence, the morphism $\delta : \Phi(V_U) \to \mathcal{X}_U$ is finite. We are going to define a vector field $\mathfrak{t} \in \Gamma(\mathcal{X}_U, T\mathcal{X}_U)$ in terms of δ .

We will start with some extra notations due to singularity. Denote by γ : $W \to \Phi(V_U)$ the normalization of $\Phi(V_U)$. Then the morphism $\lambda = \delta \circ \gamma$: $W \to \mathcal{X}_U$ is still finite. Denote by W^{sing} the singular locus of W. Denote $\mathcal{X}_U^{\circ} = \mathcal{X}_U \setminus \lambda(W^{\text{sing}})$ and $W^{\circ} = W \setminus \lambda^{-1}(\lambda(W^{\text{sing}}))$. Note that W is normal, so W^{sing} has at least codimension two in W, and thus $\mathcal{X}_U \setminus \mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}$ has at least codimension two in \mathcal{X}_U . Note that $\lambda^{\circ} : W^{\circ} \to \mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}$ is a finite surjective morphism of regular varieties, so it is flat by the miracle flatness (cf. [Mat89, Thm. 23.1]).

By the fiber product, the \mathcal{X}_U -morphism $W \to \mathcal{T}$ induces a W-morphism $W \to \mathcal{T} \times_{\mathcal{X}_U} W$. This gives a regular section \mathfrak{s} of $\Gamma(W, \lambda^* T \mathcal{X}_U)$ for the morphism $\lambda : W \to \mathcal{X}_U$. Define \mathfrak{t}° as the image of \mathfrak{s} under the trace map

$$\Gamma(W^{\circ}, \lambda^* T \mathcal{X}_U) \longrightarrow \Gamma(\mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}, T \mathcal{X}_U).$$

Here we recall the trace map briefly. In general, for a finite and flat morphism $f: A \to B$ of noetherian schemes, and for a locally free sheaf E on B, there is a canonical trace map $f_*f^*E \to E$ of \mathcal{O}_B -modules, whose global section gives a trace map $\Gamma(A, f^*E) \to \Gamma(B, E)$. To define them, by the canonical isomorphism $f_*f^*E \to E \otimes f_*\mathcal{O}_A$, it suffices to introduce a trace map $f_*\mathcal{O}_A \to \mathcal{O}_B$. Note that f is finite and flat, and thus locally free, so we can assume that f is actually free by taking affine open covers. Then the trace map comes from the usual trace of

ring extensions. Namely, the trace of a section α of $f_*\mathcal{O}_A$ is defined as the trace of the multiplication map $\alpha : f_*\mathcal{O}_A \to f_*\mathcal{O}_A$, viewed as a linear endomorphism of a free \mathcal{O}_B -module.

Hence, we have defined a section \mathfrak{t}° of $T\mathcal{X}_{U}^{\circ}$ over \mathcal{X}_{U}° . Since \mathcal{X}_{U} is regular and $\mathcal{X}_{U} \setminus \mathcal{X}_{U}^{\circ}$ has at least codimension two in \mathcal{X}_{U} , the section \mathfrak{t}° of $T\mathcal{X}_{U}^{\circ}$ extends to a section \mathfrak{t} of $T\mathcal{X}_{U}$ uniquely. This finishes the definition of \mathfrak{t} .

The key property of \mathfrak{t} is that $(d\pi)(\mathfrak{t}) = \deg(\lambda)t_0$ holds for the morphism $d\pi: T\mathcal{X}_U \to TU$. In particular, \mathfrak{t} is non-vanishing at every point of \mathcal{X}_U . To check the equality, it suffices to check it for the morphism $(d\pi)_x: T_x\mathcal{X}_U \to T_{\pi(x)}U$ at every point $x \in \mathcal{X}_U$ over which $\delta: \Phi(V_U) \to \mathcal{X}_U$ is étale. For such an x, the fiber $\delta^{-1}(x)$ is reduced, the variety $\Phi(V_U)$ is smooth at $\delta^{-1}(x)$, and $W \to \Phi(V_U)$ is isomorphic at $\delta^{-1}(x)$. By the construction of the trace map, we see that the fiber $\mathfrak{t}_x \in T_x\mathcal{X}_U$ of \mathfrak{t} at x is given by

$$\mathfrak{t}_x = \sum_{(t,x)\in\delta^{-1}(x)} t.$$

Here elements of $\Phi(V_U) \subset \mathcal{T}$ takes the form (t, x) as mentioned above. It follows that

$$d\pi)_x(\mathfrak{t}_x) = \sum_{(t,x)\in\delta^{-1}(x)} (d\pi)_x(t) = \sum_{(t,x)\in\delta^{-1}(x)} t_0 = \deg(\lambda)t_0.$$

This proves the equality.

(

In the complex analytic setting, consider the foliation associated to the vector field \mathfrak{t} on \mathcal{X}_U . The equality $(d\pi)(\mathfrak{t}) = \deg(\delta)t_0$ implies that every leaf of \mathfrak{t} is étale over U. By the foliation, for any point $x \in \mathcal{X}_U$, there is an open neighborhood N of $x \in \mathcal{X}_U$, which gives an open neighborhood $N_1 = N \cap \mathcal{X}_{\pi(x)}$ of $x \in \mathcal{X}_{\pi(x)}$, and an open neighborhood $N_2 = \pi(N)$ of $\pi(x) \in U$, such that there is a biholomorphic map $N \to N_1 \times N_2$ satisfying the following conditions:

- (1) the composition $N \to N_1 \times N_2 \xrightarrow{p_2} N_2$ is equal to $\pi|_N : N \to N_2$;
- (2) the composition $N_1 \hookrightarrow N \to N_1 \times N_2 \xrightarrow{p_1} N_1$ is the identity map;
- (3) the fibers of the composition $N \to N_1 \times N_2 \xrightarrow{p_1} N_1$ are exactly the maximal leaves of \mathfrak{t} in N.

For any point $u \in U$, apply the above decomposition to every $x \in \mathcal{X}_u$. By compactness, there is an open neighborhood N_2 of $u \in U$, together with $N = \pi^{-1}(N_2)$ and $N_1 = \mathcal{X}_u$, such that there is a biholomorphic map $N \to N_1 \times N_2$ satisfying the above three conditions. Therefore, we have finally proved that the fibration $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial.

Isotriviality: normal case

Now we consider the case that X is normal. By shrinking U, we can assume that \mathcal{X}_U is normal, and that all fibers of $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$ are normal. The goal here is still to prove that $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial.

The tangent sheaf $T\mathcal{X}_U$ (defined by derivations) is generally not locally free, so we will avoid using it. Denote by $\mathcal{X}_U^{\text{sing}}$ and \mathcal{X}_U° the singular locus and the smooth locus of \mathcal{X}_U over \mathbb{C} . The tangent sheaf $T\mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}$ of \mathcal{X}_U° is locally free over \mathcal{X}_U° .

As in the smooth case, fix a section $t_0 \in \Gamma(U, TU)$ which is non-zero at every point of U (up to shrinking U). By modifying the proof of the smooth case above, we can construct a section \mathfrak{t} of $T\mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}$ such that $(\mathrm{d}\pi)_x(\mathfrak{t}) = at_0$ holds for every point $x \in \mathcal{X}_U^{\circ}$ and for some positive integer a.

Fix an (algebraic) closed immersion $i : \mathcal{X}_U \to \mathbb{P}^n_U$ over U for some positive integer n. Denote $\mathcal{Y} = \mathbb{P}^n_U$ for simplicity. Then there is an injection $(di)^\circ$: $T\mathcal{X}^\circ_U \to (T\mathcal{Y})|_{\mathcal{X}^\circ_U}$. Here $(T\mathcal{Y})|_{\mathcal{X}^\circ_U}$ denotes the pull-back of $T\mathcal{Y}$ to \mathcal{X}°_U as a locally free sheaf. Then we obtain a section $\mathfrak{t}' = (di)^\circ(\mathfrak{t})$ of $(T\mathcal{Y})|_{\mathcal{X}^\circ_U}$ over \mathcal{X}°_U . As \mathcal{X}_U is normal, the singular locus $\mathcal{X}^{\text{sing}}_U$ has codimension at least two in \mathcal{X}_U , and the section \mathfrak{t}' extends to a unique section of the locally free sheaf $(T\mathcal{Y})|_{\mathcal{X}_U}$ over \mathcal{X}_U . We still denote it by \mathfrak{t}' . The original condition $(d\pi)_x(\mathfrak{t}) = at_0$ transfers to a similar condition for \mathfrak{t}' , so \mathfrak{t}' is nonzero at any point of \mathcal{X}_U .

Let $x \in \mathcal{X}_U$ be a closed point. Then there is an open neighborhood (under the Euclidean topology) M of x in \mathcal{Y} such that $\mathfrak{t}'|_{M \cap \mathcal{X}_U}$ extends to a section $\tilde{\mathfrak{t}}$ of $(T\mathcal{Y})|_M = TM$. As \mathfrak{t}' is nonzero at any point of \mathcal{X}_U , we can assume that $\tilde{\mathfrak{t}}$ is nonzero at any point of M by shrinking M.

Consider the foliation on M associated to the section $\tilde{\mathfrak{t}}$ of TM. Up to shrinking M, we can assume that there is a biholomorphic map $M \to M_1 \times M_2$ with $M_1 = M \cap \mathcal{Y}_{\pi(x)}$ and $M_2 = \pi(M) \subset U$, such that the induced projection $p_2 : M \to M_2$ is compatible with π , the composition $M_1 \hookrightarrow M \xrightarrow{p_1} M_1$ is the identity map, and that all fibers of $p_1 : M \to M_1$ are maximal leaves of $\tilde{\mathfrak{t}}$ on M. Moreover, after shrinking M, we may assume that M_2 is a disk.

Denote $N = M \cap \mathcal{X}_U$, $N^\circ = M \cap \mathcal{X}_U^\circ$ and $N_1 = M_1 \cap \mathcal{X}_U$. Consider the foliation on N° associated to the section \mathfrak{t} of TN° . By compatibility, for any point $y \in N^\circ$, any local leaf $\mathcal{F}(y,\mathfrak{t})$ of \mathfrak{t} on N° through y is also a local leaf of \mathfrak{t} on M through y. The intersection $N \cap p_1^{-1}(p_1(y))$ is an analytic subvariety of the disk $p_1^{-1}(p_1(y)) \simeq M_2$, and contains the open subset F(y,t) of $p_1^{-1}(p_1(y))$. So we must have $N \cap p_1^{-1}(p_1(y)) = p_1^{-1}(p_1(y))$, and thus $p_1^{-1}(p_1(y)) \subset N$. By approximation, $p_1^{-1}(p_1(y))$ is contained in N for any $y \in N$.

Hence, the image $p_1(N) = p_1(N_1) = N_1$, and the restriction of $M \to M_1 \times M_2$ induces a bijective map $N \to N_1 \times M_2$. Note that N, N_1, M_2 are normal, so $N \to N_1 \times M_2$ is a biholomorphic map.

In the above, the fiber of the projection $N \to N_1$ through any $y \in N^\circ$ is the Zariski closure of the leaf $\mathcal{F}(y, \mathfrak{t})$. By approximation, we see that that the germ of the map $N \to N_1$ at x is independent of the choice of the lifting $\tilde{\mathfrak{t}}$ of \mathfrak{t} to M. The same result holds for the isomorphism $N \to N_1 \times M_2$. Therefore, when varying x, we can glue these maps $N \to N_1 \times M_2$ together. As in the smooth case, for any point $u \in U$, we can glue the maps along an open neighborhood of \mathcal{X}_u in \mathcal{X}_U . As a result, the fibration $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial.

Constancy

Once the fibration $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial, it is easy to prove that it is actually trivial (both analytically and algebraically).

In case (1) of Theorem 2.8, by assumption, \mathcal{X} has a hyperbolic closed fiber over *B*. By [Lan87, III, Prop. 3.1], being hyperbolic is an open condition under the Euclidean topology. Then there is a point $u_0 \in U$ such that the fiber $\mathcal{X}_0 = \mathcal{X}_{u_0}$ is hyperbolic. Then Aut(\mathcal{X}_0) is finite by Noguchi [Nog92, Thm. A].

In case (2) of Theorem 2.8, by assumption, X is of general type. Then there is a closed point $u_0 \in U$ such that the fiber $\mathcal{X}_0 = \mathcal{X}_{u_0}$ is integral and of general type. This simple fact can be proved by considering rational maps from X to projective spaces via global sections of pluri-canonical bundles of X. Then $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)$ is finite by Kobayashi–Ochiai's theorem (cf. [Kob98, Thm. 7.6.1]).

In both cases, the monodromy action gives a homomorphism

$$\rho: \pi_1(U, u_0) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0).$$

The quotient map $\pi_1(U, u_0) \to \text{Im}(\rho)$ corresponds to a finite unramified covering $(U', u'_0) \to (U, u_0)$.

We still need the surjective U-morphism $\varphi: V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U \to \mathcal{X}_U$. By base change, we obtain a surjective U'-morphism $\varphi': V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U' \to \mathcal{X}_{U'}$. By the trivialization $\iota: \mathcal{X}_{U'} \to \mathcal{X}_0 \times_{\mathbb{C}} U'$, we obtain a surjective U'-morphism $\psi: V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U' \to \mathcal{X}_0 \times_{\mathbb{C}} U'$. By Theorem 2.9, $\psi: V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U' \to \mathcal{X}_0 \times_{\mathbb{C}} U'$ is equal to the base change of a morphism $\psi_0: V \to \mathcal{X}_0$.

Any point $v \in V(\mathbb{C})$ transfers to horizontal sections $\tilde{v} \in (V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U)(U)$, $\tilde{v}' \in (V \times_{\mathbb{C}} U')(U')$, and $\psi(\tilde{v}') \in \mathcal{X}_{U'}(U')$. By compatibility, the image of $\psi(\tilde{v}') \in \mathcal{X}_{U'}(U')$ in \mathcal{X}_U gives a section of $\mathcal{X}_U(U)$. As a consequence, the monodromy action of $\operatorname{Aut}(U'/U)$ on \mathcal{X}_0 , depending on the choice of a point $u'_0 \in U'$ above $u_0 \in U$ and an identification $\mathcal{X}_{u'_0} \simeq \mathcal{X}_0$, fixes the point $\psi_0(v) \in \mathcal{X}_0$. Since $\psi_0 : V \to \mathcal{X}_0$ is surjective, $\operatorname{Aut}(U'/U)$ actually acts trivially on \mathcal{X}_0 . As a consequence, $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is a trivial family.

Therefore, \mathcal{X}_U is biholomorphic to $\mathcal{X}_0 \times_{\mathbb{C}} U$ over U. This proves that π : $\mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically trivial (or constant).

We can use a GAGA-type argument to prove that $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is actually algebraically trivial. In fact, fix a point $u_0 \in U$ such that the fiber $\mathcal{X}_0 = \mathcal{X}_{u_0}$ is hyperbolic as above. The analytically locally trivial fibration $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is classified by the Čech cohomology

$$H^1(U, \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}(\pi_1(U, u_0), \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)).$$

As a consequence of Riemann's existence theorem (cf. [Gro63, XII, Thm. 5.1, Cor. 5.2]), the étale fundamental group $\pi_1^{\text{et}}(U, u_0)$ is canonically isomorphic to the profinite completion of the topological fundamental group $\pi_1(U, u_0)$. Then by [Fu11, Prop. 5.7.19, Prop. 5.7.20], the finiteness of Aut(\mathcal{X}_0) implies

$$\operatorname{Hom}(\pi_1(U, u_0), \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}(\pi_1^{\operatorname{et}}(U, u_0), \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)) \simeq H^1_{\operatorname{et}}(U, \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{X}_0)).$$

The last term is the étale Čech cohomology, which is defined even if $Aut(\mathcal{X}_0)$ is non-abelian (cf. [Fu11, p. 229]). This establishes an equivalence between

analytically locally trivial families and étale locally trivial algebraic families. Moreover, the triviality is compatible in both cases. This finishes the proof of Theorem 2.8.

Alternative approach

A large part of the above argument is to prove that the fibration $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is analytically locally trivial using the foliation method. In the case that $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is smooth, if we further assume that \mathcal{X}_b is both hyperbolic and of general type for all b in a disc of U, then we have an algebraic proof sketched as follows.

First, for the surjective morphism $V \times U \to \mathcal{X}_U$, by taking successive generic hyperplane sections of V, we can assume that $V \times U \to \mathcal{X}_U$ is generically finite (and surjective). Here V is assumed to be connected, and it is of general type since \mathcal{X}_b is of general type.

Second, by the resolved Iitaka–Severi conjecture (cf. [GP09, Thm. 4.1]), the set $\{\mathcal{X}_b : b \in D\}$ falls into finitely many birational equivalence classes. Then for some fixed $b_0 \in D$, the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is birational to $\mathcal{X}_0 = \mathcal{X}_{b_0}$ for uncountably many $b \in D$.

Third, the above \mathcal{X}_b is actually isomorphic to \mathcal{X}_0 . This follows from [Kob98, Cor. 6.3.10] or the algebraic version [JK20, Lem. 3.2, Lem. 3.5] again.

Fourth, the functor $\mathcal{F} := \underline{\text{Isom}}_U(\mathcal{X}_0 \times U, \mathcal{X}_U)$ over U is representable by a countable union of schemes of finite type over U, as a consequence of the theory of Hilbert schemes (cf. [Gro95, §4]). Note that the third step implies that the fiber \mathcal{F}_b is non-empty for un-countably many $b \in D$. It follows that the generic fiber \mathcal{F}_K is also non-empty. Any point of $\mathcal{F}_K(\overline{K})$ implies that X is a twist of \mathcal{X}_0 , and thus $\pi : \mathcal{X}_U \to U$ is étale locally trivial up to shrinking U.

2.4 Geometric Bombieri–Lang conjectures

Recall that we have formulated the geometric Bombieri–Lang conjecture in Conjecture 1.1. The goal of this subsection is to present some examples related to the conjecture, and more importantly formulate other versions of this conjecture. We will see that Conjecture 1.1 essentially implies the other versions we will present. For convenience, we duplicate Conjecture 1.1 as follows.

Conjecture 2.10 (Conjecture 1.1). Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K. Let Z be the Zariski closure of $(X \setminus \text{Sp}_{alg}(X))(K)$ in X. Then there is a finite set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ of distinct closed subvarieties of Z containing all irreducible components of Z and satisfying the following conditions:

- (1) For each i = 1, ..., r, there is a birational K-map $\rho_i : T_{i,K} \dashrightarrow Z_i$, where $T_{i,K} = T_i \times_k K$ is the base change for a projective variety T_i over k.
- (2) Denote by U_i the maximal open K-subvariety of $T_{i,K}$ such that ρ_i extends to a K-morphism $\rho_i^{\circ}: U_i \to Z_i$. Then the set $(X \setminus \operatorname{Sp}_{alg}(X))(K)$ is contained

in the union over i = 1, ..., r of the images of the composition

$$T_i(k) \cap U_i(K) \xrightarrow{\rho_i} Z_i(K) \longrightarrow Z(K) \longrightarrow X(K).$$

Here the intersection $T_i(k) \cap U_i(K)$ is taken in $(T_{i,K})(K)$ via the canonical injection $T_i(k) \to (T_{i,K})(K)$.

Moreover, if $X_{\overline{K}}$ does not contain any (possible singular) rational curve, then we can take every birational K-map $\rho_i: T_{i,K} \dashrightarrow Z_i$ to be a K-morphism under which $T_{i,K}$ is Z_i -isomorphic to the normalization Z'_i of Z_i .

The essential case of the conjecture is when the transcendence degree of K/k is 1, which implies the general case by induction.

Examples

If $X_{\overline{K}}$ does not contain any rational curve, then the rational maps $\rho_i: T_{i,K} \rightarrow Z_i$ in Conjecture 2.10 are claimed to be morphisms. The following simple example implies that this fails in the general case.

Example 2.11. Let K be the function field of one variable over $k = \mathbb{C}$. Set $Y = T_K$ for a smooth hyperbolic surface T over k, and set X to be the blowing-up of Y along a closed point of Y which is transcendental over k. Then the birational map $T_K \dashrightarrow X$ is not a morphism.

In the following, we present an example to show that in Conjecture 2.10 (and Theorem 2.5), the finite set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ may contain more elements than the irreducible components of Z to cover all but finitely many rational points.

Example 2.12. Let C_0 be a connected, smooth, and projective curve of genus greater than 1 over $k = \mathbb{C}$. Let $K = k(C_0)$ be the function field, and denote by $C = C_0 \times_k K$ the base change.

The finiteness of non-constant endomorphisms of C implies that $\Sigma = C(K) \setminus C_0(k)$ is finite. Moreover, Σ is non-empty, since it contains the point Spec $K \to C_0 \times_k K$ induced by the canonical morphism Spec $K \to C_0$ to the generic point of C_0 . Let $X = C \times_K C$ and $X_0 = C_0 \times_k C_0$ be the products. Then X is algebraically hyperbolic and constant over K. The set $X(K) = C(K) \times C(K)$ is the union of the following four sets:

$$C_0(k) \times C_0(k), \qquad C_0(k) \times \Sigma, \qquad \Sigma \times C_0(k), \qquad \Sigma \times \Sigma.$$

Then X(K) contains infinitely many points which are not from $X_0(k)$. Moreover, for each $P \in \Sigma$, the subvariety $P \times_K C \simeq C$ of X is abstractly isomorphic to $T_1(P) \times_k K$ for $T_1(P) = C_0$, so it is a constant variety. Similarly, $C \times_K P \simeq C$ is abstractly isomorphic to $T_2(P) \times_k K$ for $T_2(P) = C_0$. By these relations, $X(K) \setminus (\Sigma \times \Sigma)$ is covered by the k-points of the following varieties:

$$X_0, \quad T_1(P), \quad T_2(P), \quad P \in \Sigma.$$

When rational points are Zariski dense

Here we present a weaker version of Conjecture 2.10. Conversely, this weaker version (for varying X) also implies Conjecture 2.10, which is similar to the fact that Theorem 2.6 implies Theorem 2.5.

Conjecture 2.13. Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K. Assume that $(X \setminus \text{Sp}_{alg}(X))(K)$ is Zariski dense in X. Then there is a birational K-map $\rho: T_K \dashrightarrow X$, where $T_K = T \times_k K$ is the base change for a projective variety T over k.

Denote by U a non-empty open K-subvariety of T_K such that ρ extends to a K-morphism $\rho^\circ: U \to X$. Then the complement of $\operatorname{Im}(T(k) \cap U(K) \xrightarrow{\rho^\circ} X(K))$ in X(K) is not Zariski dense in X. Here the intersection $T(k) \cap U(K)$ is taken in $(T_K)(K)$ via the canonical injection $T(k) \to (T_K)(K)$.

Moreover, if $X_{\overline{K}}$ does not contain any (possible singular) rational curve, then we can take the birational K-map $\rho: T_K \dashrightarrow X$ to be a K-morphism under which T_K is X-isomorphic to the normalization X' of X.

If we do not state where the rational points come from, then Conjecture 2.10 has the following clean consequence (by combining the Green–Griffiths–Lang conjecture).

Conjecture 2.14. Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K. Assume that X is of general type, and that X is not birational constant over K. Then X(K) is not Zariski dense in X.

Here a constant variety over K is the base change of a projective variety from k to K. A birationally constant variety over K is a variety over K which is birational to a constant variety over K.

Enhanced special set

The spirit of Conjecture 2.10 is that most rational points come from either abelian varieties or constant varieties. The contribution of abelian varieties is encoded in the special subset $\text{Sp}_{alg}(X)$, while the following conjecture asserts that we can enhance $\text{Sp}_{alg}(X)$ to contain the contribution of the constant varieties.

Conjecture 2.15. Let K be a finitely generated field over an algebraically closed field k of characteristic 0. Let X be a projective variety over K. Then there is a unique Zariski closed subset $\text{Sp}_{\text{alg+const}}(X)$ of X satisfying the following properties:

- (1) $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg+const}}(X)$ contains $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$;
- (2) Every positive-dimensional birationally constant closed subvariety of X is contained in Sp_{alg+const}(X);

(3) Every irreducible component of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg+const}}(X)$ is positive-dimensional, and it is either birationally constant or an irreducible component of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$.

In other words, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg+const}}(X)$ is the unique maximal closed subset of X whose irreducible components are either contained in $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ or positivedimensional birationally constant projective varieties over K. Alternatively, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg+const}}(X)$ is the union of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ with all positive-dimensional birationally constant closed subvarieties of X.

It is interesting that Conjecture 2.10 implies Conjecture 2.15 by taking $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}+\operatorname{const}}(X)$ to be the union of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ with all positive-dimensional irreducible components of the Zariski closure of $(X \setminus \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X))(K)$ in X.

Based on the definition in Conjecture 2.15, we see that Conjecture 2.10 also implies the following conjecture.

Conjecture 2.16. Let K be a finitely generated field over an algebraically closed field k of characteristic 0. Let X be a projective variety over K. Then the set $(X \setminus \text{Sp}_{alg+const}(X))(K)$ is finite.

3 Canonical partial heights on abelian varieties

The goal of this section is to use Betti maps to introduce canonical partial heights on abelian varieties, and prove the non-degeneracy of the canonical partial heights.

3.1 Betti maps and Betti forms

Let us first review and set notations for Betti maps and Betti forms. These objects were introduced by Mok [Mok91, p. 374] to study Mordell–Weil groups of abelian varieties over complex function fields. Our exposition mostly follows from [CGHX21, §2], and we refer to the loc. cit. for more details.

Betti maps

Let *B* be a Riemann surface. Let $\pi : \mathcal{A} \to B$ be a holomorphic family of abelian varieties over *B*; that is, \mathcal{A} is a complex manifold, π is a smooth holomorphic map endowed with a holomorphic section $e : B \to \mathcal{A}$, and every fiber of π is an abelian variety with the identity point induced by *e*. Denote by $\mathcal{A}(B)_h$ the group of holomorphic sections $s : B \to \mathcal{A}$.

If B, \mathcal{A}, π, e are algebraic, we will denote by $\mathcal{A}(B)$ the group of algebraic sections $s: B \to \mathcal{A}$. Then we have a natural injection $\mathcal{A}(B) \to \mathcal{A}(B)_h$. However, in this subsection, we take the more general analytic setting.

Let $U \subset B$ be a connected and *simply connected* open subset of b in B. Let $b \in B$ be a point. Denote by $\pi_U : \mathcal{A}_U \to U$ the base change of π , and by \mathcal{A}_b the fiber of \mathcal{A} above b. The *Betti map* is a canonical real analytic map

$$\beta = \beta_{b,U} : \mathcal{A}_U \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}_b,$$

which satisfies the following properties:

- (1) The composition $\mathcal{A}_b \hookrightarrow \mathcal{A}_U \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathcal{A}_b$ is the identity map.
- (2) For any point $b' \in U$, the composition $\mathcal{A}_{b'} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{A}_U \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathcal{A}_b$ is an isomorphism of real Lie groups.
- (3) The induced map

$$\hat{\beta} = (\beta, \pi) : \mathcal{A}_U \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}_b \times U$$

is a real analytic diffeomorphism of manifolds.

(4) For any $x \in \mathcal{A}_U$, the fiber $\beta^{-1}(\beta(x))$ is a complex analytic subset of \mathcal{A}_U , which is biholomorphic to U.

The construction of the Betti map is as follows. The local system $R^1\pi_*\underline{\mathbb{Z}}$ is trivial on U by the assumption that U is simply connected. As a consequence, there are canonical isomorphisms $H^1(\mathcal{A}_{b'},\mathbb{Z}) \to H^1(\mathcal{A}_b,\mathbb{Z})$ and $H_1(\mathcal{A}_{b'},\mathbb{Z}) \to$ $H_1(\mathcal{A}_b,\mathbb{Z})$ for any $b' \in U$. They induce real analytic isomorphisms

$$\mathcal{A}_{b'} \longrightarrow H_1(\mathcal{A}_{b'}, \mathbb{R})/H_1(\mathcal{A}_{b'}, \mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow H_1(\mathcal{A}_b, \mathbb{R})/H_1(\mathcal{A}_b, \mathbb{Z}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}_b.$$

This gives the map in (2), which actually determine β .

The fiber $\mathcal{F}_{x,U} = \beta_{b,U}^{-1}(\beta_{b,U}(x))$ is called the local Betti leaf at x over U. It is independent of the choice of $b \in U$ (for fixed x, U), and its germ \mathcal{F}_x at x is independent of the choice of U. A Betti leaf of \mathcal{A} is a connected subset \mathcal{F}_0 of \mathcal{A} such that for any $x \in \mathcal{F}_0$, the germ of \mathcal{F}_0 at x is equal to \mathcal{F}_x . Note that any connected component of a torsion multi-section of $\mathcal{A} \to B$ is a Betti leaf. The set of all Betti leaves forms a Betti foliation.

If \mathcal{A} is a trivial family over B in that $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}_0 \times B$ for a complex abelian variety, then the Betti map is just the first projection from $\mathcal{A}_U = \mathcal{A}_0 \times U$ to $\mathcal{A}_b \simeq \mathcal{A}_0$. Then the maximal Betti leaves are just the horizontal sections, i.e. the fibers of the projection $\mathcal{A}_0 \times B \to \mathcal{A}_0$.

Betti forms

Let \mathcal{L} be a line bundle on \mathcal{A} . For any $b \in B$, there is a unique translationinvariant closed (1, 1)-form ω_b on \mathcal{A}_b representing the Chern class $c_1(\mathcal{L}_b)$ on \mathcal{A}_b . The *Betti form* $\omega = \omega(\mathcal{L})$ on \mathcal{A} associated to \mathcal{L} is the unique (1, 1)-form ω on \mathcal{A} satisfying the following properties:

- (1) For any $b \in B$, the pull-back of ω via $\mathcal{A}_b \to \mathcal{A}$ is equal to the translationinvariant Kähler form ω_b .
- (2) The pull-back of ω via the identity section $e: B \to \mathcal{A}$ is 0.

These two properties determines ω uniquely. For the existence, let (U, b) be a pair as above, and define the *Betti form on* \mathcal{A}_U associated to \mathcal{L} to be the differential form $\omega_U = (\beta, \pi)^* \omega_b$. It turns out that ω_U is a closed (1, 1)-form on \mathcal{A}_U . Moreover, ω_U is independent of the choice of $b \in U$ for fixed U, so we can glue ω_U for different U to form the Betti form ω on \mathcal{A} . The Betti form ω is a closed (1, 1)-form on \mathcal{A} satisfying the invariance property $[m]^*\omega = m^2\omega$. Because of this, one can also construct it by Tate's limiting argument. Moreover, ω is semipositive if \mathcal{L} is ample on fibers of $\pi : \mathcal{A} \to B$.

3.2 Canonical partial heights

The goal of this subsection is to introduce partial heights in terms of the Betti form. We will start with a review of the case of the Néron–Tate height.

Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth quasi-projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let A be an abelian variety over K and let L be a symmetric and ample line bundle over A. Denote by

$$\hat{h}_L : A(\overline{K}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

the Néron–Tate height function defined by Tate's limiting argument.

Replacing B by an open subvariety if necessary, we assume that $A \to \operatorname{Spec} K$ extends to an abelian scheme $\pi : \mathcal{A} \to B$. Note that we have assumed that B is quasi-projective (instead of projective) in this section to get this flexibility. We make an identification $\mathcal{A}(B) = \mathcal{A}(K)$ via the canonical isomorphism. In particular, we have the Néron–Tate height function $\hat{h}_L : \mathcal{A}(B) \to \mathbb{R}$.

Let \mathcal{L} be a line bundle on \mathcal{A} extending L. Let ω be the Betti form on \mathcal{A} associated to \mathcal{L} . Note that ω is independent of the choice of \mathcal{L} , since different choices of \mathcal{L} differ by a vertical divisor of \mathcal{A} and give isomorphic $\mathcal{L}|_{\mathcal{A}_b}$ for fixed $b \in B$.

We have the following interpretation of the canonical height in terms of Betti forms proved by Gauthier–Vigny [GV, Thm. B].

Theorem 3.1. For any section $s: B \to A$,

$$\hat{h}_L(s) = \int_B s^* \omega.$$

Canonical partial height

Let ω be the Betti form on \mathcal{A} depending on a symmetric and ample line bundle L as above. Let $D \subset B$ be a measurable subset. We will eventually take D to be a disc under some local coordinate. Recall that the partial height of a section $s \in \mathcal{A}(B)$ with respect to (D, ω) is

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(s) := \int_D s^* \omega.$$

To emphasize the use of the Betti form, we may also call $h_{(D,\omega)}(s)$ a canonical partial height of s.

This gives a canonical partial height function $h_{(D,\omega)} : \mathcal{A}(B) \to \mathbb{R}$, and thus a canonical partial height function $h_{(D,\omega)} : \mathcal{A}(K) \to \mathbb{R}$.

If D = B, then we recover the original Néron–Tate height by Theorem 3.1. In general, we always have

$$0 \le h_{(D,\omega)}(s) \le h_{(\omega,B)}(s) = \hat{h}_L(s).$$

Similar to the Néron–Tate height, the canonical partial height is *quadratic* in the following sense.

Proposition 3.2 (quadraticity). (1) For any points $s \in \mathcal{A}(B)$ and $m \in \mathbb{Z}$,

$$h_{(D,\omega)}([m]s) = m^2 h_{(D,\omega)}(s),$$

(2) For any points $s, t \in \mathcal{A}(B)$,

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(s+t) + h_{(D,\omega)}(s-t) = 2h_{(D,\omega)}(s) + 2h_{(D,\omega)}(t).$$

Proof. We refer to [Ser89, §3] for the quadraticity of the classical Néron–Tate height \hat{h}_L . The proof for the canonical partial height is similar.

We first prove (1). By the compatibility of the Betti maps and the Betti forms via the homomorphism $[m] : \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$, the symmetry condition $[m]^*L = L^{\otimes m^2}$ implies $[m]^*\omega = m^2\omega$. The pull-back via $s : B \to \mathcal{A}$ gives

$$(ms)^*\omega = m^2(s^*\omega).$$

Integrating over D, we obtain (1).

For (2), start with the theorem of the cube, which asserts that

$$m_{123}^*L \otimes (m_{12}^*L)^{\vee} \otimes (m_{23}^*L)^{\vee} \otimes (m_{13}^*L)^{\vee} \otimes m_1^*L \otimes m_2^*L \otimes m_3^*L = 0$$

in $Pic(A^3)$. Here for any subset $I \subset \{1, 2, 3\}$, we have

$$m_I: A^3 \longrightarrow A, \quad (x_1, x_2, x_3) \longmapsto \sum_{i \in I} x_i.$$

By the compatibility of the Betti maps and the Betti forms, the relation implies

$$m_{123}^*\omega - m_{12}^*\omega - m_{23}^*\omega - m_{13}^*\omega + m_1^*\omega + m_2^*\omega + m_3^*\omega = 0$$

as a differential form on $\mathcal{A} \times_B \mathcal{A} \times_B \mathcal{A}$. For sections $s, t, u \in \mathcal{A}(B)$, the pull-back via $(s, t, u) : B \to \mathcal{A} \times_B \mathcal{A} \times_B \mathcal{A}$ of the relation becomes

$$(s+t+u)^*\omega - (s+t)^*\omega - (t+u)^*\omega - (s+u)^*\omega + s^*\omega + t^*\omega + u^*\omega = 0$$

Setting $u = -t = [-1] \circ t$ in the above relation, we obtain

$$(s+t)^*\omega + (s-t)^*\omega = 2(s^*\omega + t^*\omega).$$

Integrating over D, we obtain (2).

By the proposition, the canonical partial height defines a positive semidefinite quadratic form on $\mathcal{A}(B)$. This induces a bilinear pairing on $\mathcal{A}(B)$ by

$$\langle s,t\rangle_{(D,\omega)} := \frac{1}{2} \big(h_{(D,\omega)}(s+t) - h_{(D,\omega)}(s) - h_{(D,\omega)}(t)\big), \quad s,t \in \mathcal{A}(B).$$

By linearity, this extends to a bilinear pairing

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{(D,\omega)} : \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}} \times \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

and a quadratic form

$$h_{(D,\omega)}: \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}, \quad s \longmapsto \langle s, s \rangle_{(D,\omega)}$$

Based on the Betti form, we have the following result.

Lemma 3.3. For any $s, t \in \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}}$, there is a unique (1, 1)-form $\omega(s, t)$ on B such that for any measurable subset D of B,

$$\langle s,t\rangle_{(D,\omega)} = \int_D \omega(s,t).$$

The (1,1)-form satisfies the following extra properties:

- (1) For any $s \in \mathcal{A}(B)$, $\omega(s,s) = s^*\omega$.
- (2) For any $s \in \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}}$, $\omega(s,s)$ is semipositive on B.
- (3) The assignment $(s,t) \mapsto \omega(s,t)$ is \mathbb{R} -bilinear in $s, t \in \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}}$.
- (4) For any $s, t \in \mathcal{A}(B)_{\mathbb{R}}$, $\omega(s,t)$ is real analytic on B in the sense that under any complex analytic local coordinate z on B, $\alpha = if(z)dz \wedge d\overline{z}$ for a real analytic function $f(z) = f(\operatorname{Rez}, \operatorname{Im} z)$ (defined locally).

Proof. The uniqueness of $\omega(s,t)$ is obtained by varying D as discs in B. Now we prove the existence. If $s, t \in \mathcal{A}(B)$, by the quadraticity in Proposition 3.2, we can simply take

$$\omega(s,t) = \frac{1}{2} \big((s+t)^* \omega - s^* \omega - t^* \omega \big).$$

If $s, t \in A(K)_{\mathbb{R}}$ are general elements, write $s = a_1s_1 + \cdots + a_rs_r$ and $t = b_1t_1 + \cdots + b_{r'}t_{r'}$ for $s_i, t_j \in A(K)$ and $a_i, \ldots, b_j \in \mathbb{R}$. Then we set

$$\omega(s,t) = \sum_{i,j} a_i b_j \omega(s_i, s_j).$$

This satisfies the requirement by the quadraticity in Proposition 3.2,

For the extra properties, (1) and (3) follow from the uniqueness, and (4) follows from the construction since ω is real analytic. For (2), it holds for $s \in A(K)$ by (1) and the semipositivity of ω , it holds for $s \in A(K)_{\mathbb{Q}}$ by passing to a multiple of s in A(K), and thus it holds for $s \in A(K)_{\mathbb{R}}$ by approximation. This finishes the proof.

Non-degeneracy 1

Resume the above notations for $(B, K, A, L, \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{L}, \omega)$. In particular, we have assumed that L is symmetric and ample.

Denote by $(A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}, \operatorname{tr})$ Chow's (K/\mathbb{C}) -trace of A. Then $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}$ is an abelian variety over \mathbb{C} together with a K-homomorphism tr : $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})} \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to A$, and $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}$ is the unique final object with such property. Since we are in characteristic 0, the trace map tr : $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})} \times_{\mathbb{C}} K \to A$ is actually a closed immersion. We refer to [Con06] for more details on Chow's trace. The following Lang–Néron theorem is a combination of [Con06, Thm. 2.1, Lem. 9.13, Thm. 9.15].

Theorem 3.4 (Lang–Néron). The abelian group $A(K)/A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ is finitely generated. The Néron–Tate height function $\hat{h}_L : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ is invariant under the translation action of $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ on A(K), and induces a positive definite quadratic form

$$\hat{h}_L: (A(K)/A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}.$$

The main result of this section is the following non-degeneracy theorem, which is a "partial" version of the Lang–Néron theorem.

Theorem 3.5 (non-degeneracy). Let D be an open disc in B. Then the canonical partial height function $h_{(D,\omega)} : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ is invariant under the translation action of $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ on A(K), and induces a positive definite quadratic form

$$h_{(D,\omega)}: (A(K)/A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}.$$

As a consequence, there is a constant $\epsilon > 0$ such that

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(s) \ge \epsilon \hat{h}_L(s), \quad \forall s \in A(K).$$

Proof. The last statement follows from the abstract situation that both $h_{(D,\omega)}$ and \hat{h}_L are positive definite quadratic forms on the finite-dimensional vector space $(A(K)/A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$.

Now we prove that $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)} : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ is invariant under the translation action of $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ on A(K). The key is that $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)}(s) = 0$ for any $s \in A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$. This is a consequence of the inequality $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)}(s) \leq \hat{h}_L(s)$ and Theorem 3.4; alternatively, by functoriality, we can reduce it to the case $A = A^{(K/\mathbb{C})} \times_{\mathbb{C}} K$, and in this case the Betti form ω is the pull-back of a differential form from $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}$.

Once $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)}$ is zero on $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$, it is invariant under the translation action of $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ on A(K) by some abstract properties of quadratic forms. In fact, since ω is semipositive, the values of $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)} : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ are non-negative, so $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)} : A(K)_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$ is positive semi-definite (on any finite-dimensional subspace). Then the pairing $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{(D,\omega)}$ satisfies the Cauchy–Schwartz inequality $\langle s, t \rangle^2_{(D,\omega)} \leq \langle s, s \rangle_{(D,\omega)} \langle t, t \rangle_{(D,\omega)}$ for $s, t \in A(K)$. Then $\langle s, t \rangle_{(D,\omega)} = 0$ for any $s \in A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ and any $t \in A(K)$, and thus $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)}(s+t) = \hat{h}_{(D,\omega)}(t) = 0$ by the quadraticity. This proves that $\hat{h}_{(D,\omega)} : A(K) \to \mathbb{R}$ is invariant under the translation action of $A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})$ on A(K).

It remains to prove that $h_{(D,\omega)}$ is positive definite on $(A(K)/A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C}))\otimes_{\mathbb{Z}}\mathbb{R}$. Let $s \in A(K)_{\mathbb{R}}$ be an element with $h_{(D,\omega)}(s) = 0$. We need to prove $s \in A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})_{\mathbb{R}}$. By Lemma 3.3, there is a semi-positive and real analytic (1, 1)-form $\alpha = \omega(s, s)$ on B such that

$$h_{(D,\omega)}(s) = \int_D \alpha.$$

As α is semipositive, $\alpha|_D = 0$ on D. As α is real analytic, $\alpha|_D = 0$ on D forces $\alpha = 0$ on B. In fact, a basic result asserts that the zero locus of a nonzero real analytic function on a connected real analytic manifold has measure 0. We refer to [Mit] for this basic fact for connected open sets of \mathbb{R}^n , which can be extended to connected real analytic manifolds by taking a cover by open balls.

By Lemma 3.3 again,

$$\hat{h}_L(s) = h_{(\omega,B)}(s) = \int_B \alpha = 0.$$

Then $s \in A^{(K/\mathbb{C})}(\mathbb{C})_{\mathbb{R}}$ by Theorem 3.4. This finishes the proof.

Non-degeneracy 2

Theorem 3.5 confirms the non-degeneracy conjecture (Conjecture 2.3) for abelian varieties, and implies the conjecture for varieties finite over abelian varieties. For convenience, we state and prove the result in the following.

Theorem 3.6. Let $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ be the function field of a smooth projective curve B over \mathbb{C} . Let X be a projective variety over K with a finite morphism $f: X \to A$ for an abelian variety A over K. Then Conjecture 2.3 holds for X.

Proof. Resume the notations $(B, K, X, L, h_L, D, \omega, \{x_n\})$ of the conjecture. Note that the curve B is assumed to be projective.

We first confirm the conjecture for the case that X is an abelian variety. Denote by U a non-empty open subvariety of B over which \mathcal{X} is smooth. By Theorem 3.5, the conjecture holds for the pair (D, ω) , where D is an open disc in U, and ω is a Betti form on \mathcal{X}_U . By Lemma 2.2(1), the conjecture holds for any strictly positive pair (D, ω) on \mathcal{X} such that D is an open disc in U. The restriction that D is an open disc contained in U is easy to remove. In fact, we can also shrink D to make it contained in U, and this process decreases the partial height. This confirms the conjecture for abelian varieties.

For the general case $f: X \to A$, let $\mathcal{A} \to B$ be an integral model of A over B. The morphism $f: X \to A$ extends to a morphism $\tilde{f}: \mathcal{A}_U \to \mathcal{X}_U$ for some non-empty open subvariety U of B. To prove the conjecture, we can assume $L = f^*L_0$ for an ample line bundle L_0 on A. Let (D_0, ω_0) be a strictly positive pair on \mathcal{A} , where D_0 is an open disc in U. We have

$$h_L(x_n) = h_{L_0}(f(x_n)) + O(1)$$

$$h_{(D_0,\tilde{f}^*\omega_0)}(x_n) = h_{(D_0,\omega_0)}(f(x_n)).$$

Then the conjecture holds for $(D_0, \tilde{f}^*\omega_0)$. We can adjust this to any strictly positive pair (D, ω) on \mathcal{X} , as in the case of abelian varieties.

4 Hyperbolic covers of abelian varieties

The goal of this section is to review some preliminary results on special sets and then prove Theorem 1.2. The strategy is a variant of the proof of Theorem 2.5, and the key is the non-degeneracy of partial heights in Theorem 3.6.

4.1 Some preliminary results

In this section, we first review some preliminary results on hyperbolicity and generic sequences.

Equality of special sets

The hyperbolicity theory for varieties finite over abelian varieties is very complete due to the work of Ueno, Kawamata, Noguchi, Winkelmann and Yamanoi. We summarize the relevant result as follows.

Theorem 4.1. Let X be a projective variety over \mathbb{C} which has a finite morphism to an abelian variety. Then the following hold:

- (1) $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X).$
- (2) X is of general type if and only if $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X) \neq X$.

Proof. We first see that if X is not of general type, then $\text{Sp}_{\text{alg}}(X) = \text{Sp}_{\text{an}}(X) = X$. This is a direct consequence of the structure theorem in [Kaw81, Thm. 13], which asserts that the normalization of X has an étale cover of the form $X_0 \times A_0$ for a projective variety X_0 and an abelian variety A_0 of positive dimension.

This proves the "if" part of (2). The "only if" part of (2) follows from Yamanoi [Yam15, Cor. 1] (see [NWY07] for some previous results). The loc. cit. assumes that X is smooth, but it is extended to the singular case by Hironaka's resolution of singularities.

Now we prove (1). By definition, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) \subseteq \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X)$. To prove the inverse inclusion, by definition, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(Y) = Y$ for every irreducible component Y of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X)$. Then (2) implies that Y is not of general type, so $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(Y) = Y$ by (2). It follows that $Y = \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(Y) \subseteq \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$, and the union of Y gives This proves that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(X) \subseteq \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$.

The following basic result asserts that taking the special subset of a projective variety is stable under base change, see [JX22, Proposition 3.7] for a variant.

and

Lemma 4.2. Let K' be a field extension of a field K. Let X be a projective variety over K. Then $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X_{K'}) = \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)_{K'}$ as closed subsets of $X_{K'}$.

Proof. By definition, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)_{K'} \subseteq \operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X_{K'})$. We need to prove the opposite direction. Let G be an abelian variety over a finite extension K'' of K' together with a non-constant rational map $\lambda : G \dashrightarrow X_{K''}$. We need to prove that the image of G in $X_{K'}$ is contained in $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)_{K'}$, or equivalently, the image of G in $X_{K''}$ is contained in $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)_{K''}$. By the Lefschetz principle, we can assume that K'' is finitely generated extension of K.

Let S be a variety over K with function field K". Replacing S by an open subvariety if necessary, we can assume that $G \to \operatorname{Spec} K''$ extends to an abelian scheme $\mathcal{G} \to S$, and $\lambda : G \dashrightarrow X_{K''}$ extends to a rational map $\overline{\lambda} : \mathcal{G} \dashrightarrow X \times_K S$ whose indeterminacy locus does not contain any fiber of $\mathcal{G} \to S$. By definition, for any closed point $s \in S$, the image of the composition $\mathcal{G}_s \to \mathcal{G} \dashrightarrow X \times_K S \to$ X is contained in $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$. Note that the Zariski closure of $\bigcup_s \mathcal{G}_s$ in \mathcal{G} is \mathcal{G} . It follows that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ actually contains the image of the composition $\mathcal{G} \dashrightarrow X \times_K S \to X$. In particular, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ contains the image of the composition

$$G \longrightarrow \mathcal{G} \xrightarrow{\lambda} X \times_K S \longrightarrow X,$$

which is isomorphic to the composition

$$G \xrightarrow{\lambda} X_{K''} \longrightarrow X.$$

After base change, $\text{Sp}_{\text{alg}}(X)_{K''}$ contains the image of $\lambda : G \dashrightarrow X_{K''}$. This finishes the proof.

Now we have the following consequence of the above results.

Corollary 4.3. Let X be a projective variety over a field K of characteristic 0 which has a finite morphism to an abelian variety over K. Then X is of general type if and only if $\operatorname{Sp}_{alg}(X) \neq X$.

Proof. Let $f: X \to A$ be a finite morphism to an abelian variety A over K. By the Lefschetz principle, we can descend (X, A, f) to a finitely generated subfield K_0 of K and take a base change by an embedding $K_0 \to \mathbb{C}$. Then the result follows from Theorem 4.1 and Lemma 4.2.

Transcendental closed points

We first introduce the notion of transcendental closed points on complex curves, which have "functorial" specialization properties.

Let B be a smooth curve over \mathbb{C} , and denote by $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ the function field. By the Lefschetz principle, there is a finitely generated subfield k_0 of \mathbb{C} and a smooth curve B_0 over k_0 such that $B \simeq B_0 \times_k \mathbb{C}$. Denote $K_0 = k_0(B_0)$.

A point $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ is called a *transcendental closed point with respect to* B_0/k_0 if the image of the composition

$$\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C} \xrightarrow{b} B \longrightarrow B_0$$

is the generic point of B_0 . Note that we have canonical bijections

$$B(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Spec}} \mathbb{C}(\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}, B) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Spec}} {k_0}(\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}, B_0)$$

Under the bijections, $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ is transcendental if it is given by a composition

$$\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C} \xrightarrow{\lambda_b} \operatorname{Spec} K_0 \xrightarrow{\eta_0} B_0$$

where η_0 : Spec $K_0 \to B_0$ is the generic point, and λ_b : Spec $\mathbb{C} \to$ Spec K_0 is induced by an embedding $K_0 \to \mathbb{C}$ of fields over k_0 . The basic result is that "almost all" points of $B(\mathbb{C})$ are transcendental.

Lemma 4.4. There are only countably many points $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ which are not transcendental with respect to B_0/k_0 .

Proof. Let $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ be a point which is not transcendental. Then the image of the corresponding map Spec $\mathbb{C} \to B_0$ is a closed point of B_0 . Each such closed point gives rise to finitely many b, and there are only countably many closed points of B_0 . This finishes the proof.

As above, let B be a smooth curve over \mathbb{C} , and denote by $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ the function field. Now let \mathcal{X} be a variety over \mathbb{C} with a flat projective morphism $\pi : \mathcal{X} \to B$ over \mathbb{C} . Denote by $X = \mathcal{X}_K$ the generic fiber of $\mathcal{X} \to B$. We will see that for "almost all" $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$, the fiber \mathcal{X}_b is related to X in a convenient functorial manner.

Now we choose the model B_0/k_0 to accommodate \mathcal{X} . Namely, let k_0 be a finitely generated subfield of \mathbb{C} such that (B, \mathcal{X}, π) is the base change of a triple $(B_0, \mathcal{X}_0, \pi_0)$ from k_0 to \mathbb{C} . Denote $K_0 = k_0(B_0)$ and $X_0 = \mathcal{X}_{0,K_0}$.

Let $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ be a transcendental closed point with respect to B_0/k_0 given by the composition

$$\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C} \xrightarrow{\lambda_b} \operatorname{Spec} K_0 \xrightarrow{\eta_0} B_0.$$

Then the fiber of \mathcal{X} above b is given by

$$\mathcal{X}_b = \mathcal{X} \times_B (\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}, b) \simeq (\mathcal{X}_0 \times_{B_0} \operatorname{Spec} K_0) \times_{\operatorname{Spec} K_0} (\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}, \lambda_b),$$

so we have a canonical isomorphism

$$\mathcal{X}_b \simeq X_0 \times_{\operatorname{Spec} K_0} (\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}, \lambda_b).$$

In summary, the construction from X to \mathcal{X}_b can be re-interpreted as the process $X \to X_0 \leftarrow \mathcal{X}_b$, i.e., a descent from K to K_0 followed by a base change from K_0 to \mathbb{C} . This process brings many good properties, and the following is one of them.

Lemma 4.5. (1) For any transcendental closed point $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ with respect to B_0/k_0 , the special set $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{X}_b)$ is isomorphic to some base change of some descent of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$.

(2) Denote by $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ the Zariski closure of $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X)$ in \mathcal{X} . Assume furthermore that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\overline{X}) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{X}$ can also be descended to B_0 . Then for any transcendental closed point $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ with respect to B_0/k_0 , $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{X}_b)$ is equal to the fiber of $\overline{\operatorname{Sp}}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\overline{X})$ above b.

Proof. These are consequences of the construction and Lemma 4.2. \Box

The concept of transcendental closed points applies to finitely many varieties and morphisms. Namely, let B be a smooth curve over \mathbb{C} , and \mathcal{X}_i for $i = 1, \ldots, r$ be a variety over \mathbb{C} with a morphism $\pi_i : \mathcal{X}_i \to B$ over \mathbb{C} , and let $f_j : \mathcal{X}_{a(j)} \to \mathcal{X}_{a'(j)}$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m$ and $a(j), a'(j) \in \{1, \ldots, r\}$ be a B-morphism among them. By the Lefschetz principle, there is a finitely generated subfield k_0 of \mathbb{C} such that $(B, \pi_i : \mathcal{X}_i \to B, f_j : \mathcal{X}_{a(j)} \to \mathcal{X}_{a'(j)})$ is the base change of $(B_0, \pi_{i,0} : \mathcal{X}_{i,0} \to B_0, f_{j,0} : \mathcal{X}_{a(j),0} \to \mathcal{X}_{a'(j),0})$ from k_0 to \mathbb{C} . Then for any transcendental closed points of $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ with respect to B_0/k_0 , the specializations $\mathcal{X}_{i,b}$ and $f_{j,b} : \mathcal{X}_{a(j),b} \to \mathcal{X}_{a'(j),b}$ are base changes of descents of X_i and $f_{j,K} : X_{a(j)} \to X_{a'(j)}$. Here $K = \mathbb{C}(B)$ and $X_i = \mathcal{X}_{i,K}$ as usual.

4.2 Rational points

In this subsection, we prove Theorem 1.2. For convenience, it is duplicated in the following with a detailed statement.

Theorem 4.6 (Theorem 1.2). Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K with a finite morphism $f: X \to A$ for an abelian variety A over K. Assume that X is algebraically hyperbolic in that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \emptyset$. Let Z be the Zariski closure of X(K) in X.

Then Conjecture 1.1 holds for X/K/k. Namely, let Z be the Zariski closure of X(K) in X. Then there is a finite set $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_r\}$ of distinct closed subvarieties of Z containing all irreducible components of Z and satisfying the following conditions:

- (1) For each *i*, the normalization Z'_i of Z_i is constant in the sense that there is a K-isomorphism $\rho_i : T_i \times_k K \to Z'_i$ for a projective variety T_i over *k*.
- (2) The set X(K) is equal to the union over i = 1, ..., r of the images of the composition

$$T_i(k) \longrightarrow (T_i \times_k K)(K) \xrightarrow{\rho_i} Z'_i(K) \longrightarrow Z_i(K) \longrightarrow Z(K) \longrightarrow X(K).$$

The theorem is essentially (but not directly) implied by Theorem 2.5, without some extra arguments to convert the different setting. First, Theorem 4.6 is still a consequence of its special case Z = X as follows.

Theorem 4.7. Let K be a finitely generated field over a field k of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let X be a projective variety over K with a finite morphism $f: X \to A$ for an abelian variety A over K. Assume that

X is algebraically hyperbolic in that $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) = \emptyset$. Assume that X(K) is Zariski dense in X. Then the normalization of X is isomorphic to the base change $T_K = T \times_k K$ for a normal projective variety T over k, and the complement in X(K) of the image of the composition $T(k) \to (T_K)(K) \to X(K)$ is not Zariski dense in X.

The implication of Theorem 4.6 by Theorem 4.7 is the same as the implication of Theorem 2.5 by Theorem 2.6. So we omit it here.

Reduce the transcendence degree

The remaining part of this subsection is devoted to prove Theorem 4.7. Since the case K = k is trivial, we assume that $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) \ge 1$. We first reduce $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k)$ to 1 in the theorem. The key is the following lemma, a well-known consequence of Chow's K/k-trace.

Lemma 4.8. Let K/k be an extension fields of characteristic 0 such that k is algebraically closed in K. Let $f: T \times_k K \to A$ be a K-morphism, where T is a projective variety over k and A is an abelian variety over K. Assume that there is a k-point $t_0 \in T(k)$ contained in the regular locus of T. Then the image of f is contained in the translation $(A^{K/k})_K + a$ of $(A^{K/k})_K$ by $a = f(t_0) \in A(K)$. Moreover, the composition

$$T \times_k K \longrightarrow (A^{K/k})_K + a \xrightarrow{-a} (A^{K/k})_K$$

is equal to the base change of a k-morphism $T \to A^{K/k}$.

Proof. We first reduce to the case that T is smooth over k. Let $T' \to T$ be a resolution of singularities, which exists by Hironaka's theorem. We can further assume that $T' \to T$ is an isomorphism above the regular point $t_0 \in T(k)$, and thus t_0 has a unique preimage $t'_0 \in T'(k)$. Denote by $f' : T'_K \to A$ the composition of $T'_K \to T_K \to A$. Replacing (T, t_0, f) by (T', t'_0, f') , we can assume that T is smooth over k.

Now we assume that T is smooth over k. Replacing $f: T_K \to A$ by $f - f(t_0)$, we can assume that $a = f(t_0) = 0$. Let Alb(T) be the Albanese variety of (T, t_0) over k, endowed with the k-morphism $T \to Alb(T)$ sending t_0 to 0. Then $f: T_K \to A$ factorizes through a K-homomorphism $Alb(T)_K \to A$. The latter further factorizes through the base change of a k-homomorphism $Alb(T) \to A^{K/k}$. This gives the result.

Now it is easy to reduce Theorem 4.7 to the case $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) = 1$. In fact, assume that $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) > 1$, and we need to prove that the conclusion holds for the datum (K/k, X, A). Assume that X is normal by taking a normalization.

Let k_1 be an intermediate field of K/k such that K/k_1 has transcendence degree 1 and that k_1 is algebraically closed in K. Assume that the theorem holds for $(K/k_1, X, A)$. Then there is a K-isomorphism $T_1 \times_{k_1} K \to X$ for a projective variety T_1 over k_1 , and the complement of $\text{Im}(T_1(k_1) \to X(K))$ in X(K) is not Zariski dense in X. By Lemma 4.8, the finite K-morphism $T_1 \times_{k_1} K \to A$ induces a finite k_1 -morphism $T_1 \to A^{K/k_1}$. This reduces the problem to $(k_1/k, T_1, A^{K/k_1})$. Repeat the process on k_1/k , we eventually get the case trdeg(K/k) = 1. This finishes the reduction process.

In the following, we assume $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) = 1$ in the proof of Theorem 4.7. Then the case of $k = \mathbb{C}$ of the theorem is a special case of Theorem 2.6. For general k, the statement that the normalization of X is isomorphic to the base change T_K can be deduced from Theorem 2.6 by the Lefschetz principle and a descent argument. However, the statement about the image of $T(k) \to X(K)$ does not seem a direct consequence of Theorem 2.6. Due to this, we will sketch a full path of the proof of Theorem 4.7 (assuming $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) = 1$).

Dominated by a constant family

We want to apply the proof of Theorem 2.6 to conclude that X is dominated by a constant family, but the problem is that the base field k is more general than \mathbb{C} . To remedy the problem, we will alter the proof to the current setting.

Let X/A/K/k be as in Theorem 4.7, and assume $\operatorname{trdeg}(K/k) = 1$. Let $h_L: X(\overline{K}) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Weil height function with respect to an ample line bundle L on X. We claim that h_L is bounded on X(K).

If $k = \mathbb{C}$, the claim is obtained in the proof of Theorem 2.6. For that, we need to fulfill the conditions of Theorem 2.6. First, Conjecture 2.3 for the nondegeneracy of partial heights holds for the current X by Theorem 3.6. Second, for any integral model $\mathcal{X} \to B$ of X over B, there is an open disc D in B such that all fibers of \mathcal{X} above D are hyperbolic. In fact, by assumption, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(X) =$ \emptyset , so Lemma 4.4 and Lemma 4.5 imply that there is a point $b \in B(\mathbb{C})$ with $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{X}_b) = \emptyset$. By Theorem 4.1, $\operatorname{Sp}_{\operatorname{an}}(\mathcal{X}_b) = \emptyset$. By a consequence of the Brody lemma (cf. [Lan87, III, Prop. 3.1]), being hyperbolic is an open condition under the Euclidean topology. Then we can find a disc D with center b satisfying the requirement.

For general k, we can easily deduce the claim by the Lefschetz principle. In fact, it suffices to prove that for any infinite sequence $\{x_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ of X(K), the sequence $\{h_L(x_n)\}_{n\geq 1}$ is bounded. The datum $(K, X, A, f : X \to A)$ is defined over a finitely generated subfield of k over \mathbb{Q} , and so is every $x_n \in X(K)$. Then all these data with all $n \geq 1$ are defined over a countably generated subfield k_0 of k over \mathbb{Q} . Fix an inclusion $k_0 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}$. By descent from k to k_0 and base change from k_0 to \mathbb{C} , we achieve the case that the base field is \mathbb{C} . The process does not change the heights of points, so we conclude that $\{h_L(x_n)\}_{n\geq 1}$ is bounded. This proves the claim in the general case.

Once the height is bounded, the argument applying Hilbert schemes holds over k (instead of \mathbb{C}), so the first step in the proof of Theorem 2.6 holds in the current situation. Namely, there is a disjoint union V of finitely many smooth projective varieties over k together with a surjective K-morphism $V \times_k K \to X$ such that the composition

$$V(k) \longrightarrow (V \times_k K)(K) \longrightarrow X(K)$$

is surjective. Note that in the current situation, the morphism $V \times_k K \to X$ is also extended from a rational map $V_K \dashrightarrow X$. This is possible still because X does not contain any rational curve, as a consequence of the finite morphism $f: X \to A$.

Constancy

Here we continue to prove that the normalization of X is isomorphic to T_K for some projective variety T over k. We can assume that X is normal, since the general case can be solved by a normalization process.

As mentioned above, this can be proved by Theorem 2.8 by applying the Lefschetz principle. Note that Theorem 2.8 is proved by a rather involved foliation method. However, in the current situation, taking advantage of the finite morphism $f: X \to A$, we have an algebraic proof in this case, which is significantly easier than the original proof. Due to this merit, we will provide it in the following.

Replacing V by a connected component of V, we assume that V is connected. Thus we have a smooth projective variety V over k together with a surjective K-morphism $\varphi: V_K \to X$ such that $\varphi(V(k))$ is Zariski dense in X. Consider the composition

$$V_K \xrightarrow{\varphi} X \xrightarrow{f} A.$$

Take a point $v_0 \in V(k)$, which exists since $\varphi(V(k))$ is Zariski dense in X. By Lemma 4.8, up to replacing $f: X \to A$ by a translation by an element of A(K), the morphism $V_K \to A$ factorizes through the base change of a k-morphism $V \to A^{K/k}$. Denote by W the image of the finite morphism $V \to A^{K/k}$. Then W_K (as a closed subvariety of A) is the image of $V_K \to A$, and also the image of $X \to A$. In summary, we have a composition

$$V_K \xrightarrow{\varphi} X \longrightarrow W_K \longrightarrow (A^{K/k})_K \longrightarrow A$$

of K-morphisms, where the first two arrows are surjective, the last three arrow are finite, and the composition $V_K \to W_K$ is the base change of a k-morphism $V \to W$.

Denote by V' the normalization of $V \to W$. Then V'_K is still normal, and thus the normalization of $V_K \to W_K$. Moreover, V'_K still dominates X, since Xis finite over W_K . Replacing V by V', we can assume that $V_K \to X$ is finite (and surjective). Here we might lose the smoothness of V, but this will not be used below. Denote by $k(V)^c$ the Galois closure of k(V)/k(W). Replacing Vby the normalization of W in $k(V)^c$, we can assume that k(V)/k(W) is Galois.

By uniqueness of normalization, the action of $\operatorname{Gal}(k(V)/k(W))$ on k(V) extends to an action on V/W. Via the natural isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Gal}(k(V)/k(W)) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(W_K)),$$

the action of $\operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(W_K))$ on V_K is through the action of $\operatorname{Gal}(k(V)/k(W))$ on V. The subgroup $\operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(X))$ of $\operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(W_K))$ corresponds to a subgroup G of $\operatorname{Gal}(k(V)/k(X))$, and the action of $\operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(X))$ on V_K is through the action of G on V. Taking quotient, we have a composition

 $(V/G) \times_k K \longrightarrow V_K/\operatorname{Gal}(K(V_K)/K(X)) \longrightarrow X.$

Here the first arrow is a canonical isomorphism, and the second arrow is a birational and finite morphism. Note that V is normal, and the quotient varieties are normal by construction, so the second arrow is isomorphic to the normalization of X. This prove that $X \simeq T_K$ with T = V/G.

Constancy of the points

It remains to prove that via $X \simeq T_K$, the complement of $\text{Im}(T(k) \to X(K))$ in X(K) is not Zariski dense in X. Similar to the proof of Theorem 2.6, this is a consequence of Theorem 2.9.

References

- [AV92] Dan Abramovich and José Felipe Voloch. Toward a proof of the Mordell-Lang conjecture in characteristic p. Internat. Math. Res. Notices, (5):103–115, 1992.
- [Bog77] F. A. Bogomolov. Families of curves on a surface of general type. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 236(5):1041–1044, 1977.
- [Bui92] A. Buium. Intersections in jet spaces and a conjecture of S. Lang. Ann. of Math. (2), 136(3):557–567, 1992.
- [Cam92] F. Campana. An application of twistor theory to the nonhyperbolicity of certain compact symplectic Kähler manifolds. J. Reine Angew. Math., 425:1–7, 1992.
- [CDJ⁺22] Pietro Corvaja, Julian Lawrence Demeio, Ariyan Javanpeykar, Davide Lombardo, and Umberto Zannier. On the distribution of rational points on ramified covers of abelian varieties. *Compos. Math.*, 158(11):2109–2155, 2022.
- [CGHX21] Serge Cantat, Ziyang Gao, Philipp Habegger, and Junyi Xie. The geometric Bogomolov conjecture. Duke Math. J., 170(2):247–277, 2021.
- [Con06] Brian Conrad. Chow's K/k-image and K/k-trace, and the Lang-Néron theorem. Enseign. Math. (2), 52(1-2):37–108, 2006.
- [Dem97] Jean-Pierre Demailly. Algebraic criteria for Kobayashi hyperbolic projective varieties and jet differentials. In Algebraic geometry— Santa Cruz 1995, volume 62 of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., pages 285–360. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.

- [Duv] Julien Duval. Around brody lemma. arXiv:1703.01850.
- [Fal83] G. Faltings. Endlichkeitssätze für abelsche Varietäten über Zahlkörpern. Invent. Math., 73(3):349–366, 1983.
- [Fal91] Gerd Faltings. Diophantine approximation on abelian varieties. Ann. of Math. (2), 133(3):549–576, 1991.
- [Fal94] Gerd Faltings. The general case of S. Lang's conjecture. In Barsotti Symposium in Algebraic Geometry (Abano Terme, 1991), volume 15 of Perspect. Math., pages 175–182. Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 1994.
- [Fu11] Lei Fu. Etale cohomology theory, volume 13 of Nankai Tracts in Mathematics. World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd., Hackensack, NJ, 2011.
- [GLL15] Ofer Gabber, Qing Liu, and Dino Lorenzini. Hypersurfaces in projective schemes and a moving lemma. Duke Math. J., 164(7):1187– 1270, 2015.
- [GP09] Lucio Guerra and Gian Pietro Pirola. On the finiteness theorem for rational maps on a variety of general type. *Collect. Math.*, 60(3):261– 276, 2009.
- [GR18] Henri Gillet and Damian Rössler. Rational points of varieties with ample cotangent bundle over function fields. Math. Ann., 371(3-4):1137–1162, 2018.
- [Gra65] Hans Grauert. Mordells Vermutung über rationale Punkte auf algebraischen Kurven und Funktionenkörper. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., (25):131–149, 1965.
- [Gro63] Alexander Grothendieck. Revêtements étales et groupe fondamental. Fasc. I: Exposés 1 à 5. Institut des Hautes Études Scientifiques, Paris, 1963. Troisième édition, corrigée, Séminaire de Géométrie Algébrique, 1960/61.
- [Gro67] Alexander Grothendieck. Éléments de géométrie algébrique. IV. Étude locale des schémas et des morphismes de schémas IV. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., (32):361, 1967.
- [Gro95] Alexander Grothendieck. Techniques de construction et théorèmes d'existence en géométrie algébrique. IV. Les schémas de Hilbert. In Séminaire Bourbaki, Vol. 6, pages Exp. No. 221, 249–276. Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1995.
- [GV] Thomas Gauthier and Gabriel Vigny. The geometric dynamical Northcott and Bogomolov properties. arXiv:1912.07907v2.

- [Hru96] Ehud Hrushovski. The Mordell-Lang conjecture for function fields. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 9(3):667–690, 1996.
- [Jav21] Ariyan Javanpeykar. Finiteness of non-constant maps over number fields. arXiv:2112.11408, 2021.
- [JK20] Ariyan Javanpeykar and Ljudmila Kamenova. Demailly's notion of algebraic hyperbolicity: geometricity, boundedness, moduli of maps. *Math. Z.*, 296(3-4):1645–1672, 2020.
- [JV21] Ariyan Javanpeykar and Alberto Vezzani. Non-archimedean hyperbolicity and applications. J. Reine Angew. Math., 778:1–29, 2021.
- [JX22] Ariyan Javanpeykar and Junyi Xie. Finiteness properties of pseudohyperbolic varieties. *Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN*, (3):1601–1643, 2022.
- [Kaw81] Yujiro Kawamata. Characterization of abelian varieties. Compositio Math., 43(2):253–276, 1981.
- [Kin71] James R. King. The currents defined by analytic varieties. Acta Math., 127(3-4):185–220, 1971.
- [Kob98] Shoshichi Kobayashi. Hyperbolic complex spaces, volume 318 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1998.
- [Lan74] Serge Lang. Higher dimensional diophantine problems. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 80:779–787, 1974.
- [Lan87] Serge Lang. Introduction to complex hyperbolic spaces. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1987.
- [Lan91] Serge Lang. Number theory. III, volume 60 of Encyclopaedia of Mathematical Sciences. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1991. Diophantine geometry.
- [Man63] Ju. I. Manin. Rational points on algebraic curves over function fields. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat., 27:1395–1440, 1963.
- [Mat89] Hideyuki Matsumura. Commutative ring theory, volume 8 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, second edition, 1989. Translated from the Japanese by M. Reid.
- [MD84] Mireille Martin-Deschamps. Propriétés de descente des variétés à fibré cotangent ample. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 34(3):39–64, 1984.
- [Mit] Boris Mityagin. The zero set of a real analytic function. arXiv:1512.07276.

- [Mok91] Ngaiming Mok. Aspects of Kähler geometry on arithmetic varieties. In Several complex variables and complex geometry, Part 2 (Santa Cruz, CA, 1989), volume 52 of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., pages 335–396. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1991.
- [Nog81] Junjiro Noguchi. A higher-dimensional analogue of Mordell's conjecture over function fields. *Math. Ann.*, 258(2):207–212, 1981.
- [Nog85] Junjiro Noguchi. Hyperbolic fibre spaces and Mordell's conjecture over function fields. *Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci.*, 21(1):27–46, 1985.
- [Nog92] Junjiro Noguchi. Meromorphic mappings into compact hyperbolic complex spaces and geometric Diophantine problems. Internat. J. Math., 3(2):277–289, 1992.
- [NWY07] Junjiro Noguchi, Jörg Winkelmann, and Katsutoshi Yamanoi. Degeneracy of holomorphic curves into algebraic varieties. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 88(3):293–306, 2007.
- [Ray83] M. Raynaud. Around the Mordell conjecture for function fields and a conjecture of Serge Lang. In Algebraic geometry (Tokyo/Kyoto, 1982), volume 1016 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 1–19. Springer, Berlin, 1983.
- [Sam66] Pierre Samuel. Compléments à un article de Hans Grauert sur la conjecture de Mordell. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., (29):55–62, 1966.
- [Ser89] J-P. Serre. Lectures on the Mordell-Weil theorem. Friedr. Vieweg & Sohn, Braunschweig, 1989. Translated from the French and edited by Martin Brown from notes by Michel Waldschmidt.
- [Ver15] Misha Verbitsky. Ergodic complex structures on hyperkähler manifolds. Acta Math., 215(1):161–182, 2015.
- [Voj87] Paul Vojta. Diophantine approximations and value distribution theory, volume 1239 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1987.
- [Voj91] Paul Vojta. Siegel's theorem in the compact case. Ann. of Math. (2), 133(3):509–548, 1991.
- [Yam15] Katsutoshi Yamanoi. Holomorphic curves in algebraic varieties of maximal Albanese dimension. Internat. J. Math., 26(6):1541006, 45, 2015.

Address: Beijing International Center for Mathematical Research, Peking University, Beijing 100871, China Email: xiejunyi@bicmr.pku.edu.cn Address: Beijing International Center for Mathematical Research, Peking University, Beijing 100871, China Email: yxy@bicmr.pku.edu.cn